

PROVIDER PORTAL USER GUIDE

Table Of Contents

Table Of Contents	2
I. Introduction	4
2. Registration	4
Registration: Access List	9
Registration: Roles	10
3. Eligibility and Benefits	11
4. Patient Medications	14
5. Patient Rosters	15
6. Managing Provider Information	17
7.Claims	21
8. Jiva Portal	27
User Guide for Authorization Requests	27
Access via the Provider Portal	27
Jiva Home Page Navigation	
Application Banner	28
My Dashboard	29
Viewing Your Requests from My Dashboard	
Search Requests	31
Using the Search Request Parameters	31
New Requests	
Member Eligibility	34
Medical Group	35
Outpatient Prior-Authorizations	
Routine Outpatient Pre-Service Requests	36
Request Details	40
Expedited Outpatient Requests	42
Request Details	46
Retrospective Outpatient Requests	47
Episode View in Jiva	51

Inpatient Prior Authorizations (Planned Admissions)	54
Request Details	58
Inpatient Admissions	60
Concurrent Review	60
Retrospective Review	63
Post-Acute	65
Long-Term Care	67
Letters and Messages	70
Interpreting Pop-Up Messages in Jiva	70

I. Introduction

SFHP Provider Portal serves to provide ease of access and seamless processing for patient information and transactions. Providers can access the following within the SFHP Provider Portal:

- Member eligibility
- Authorizations
- Prescription checks
- Upload claims
- And more

2. Registration



To register for an account on Provider Portal , please visit <u>www.sfhp.org</u> and click on the **For Providers** button then find the Provider Portal Icon.



Once you have navigated to the Provider Portal page: <u>sfhpprovider.healthtrioconnect.com</u> click on the blue New User Registration button.



Upon accessing the next screen, the registration form will appear. Complete all the necessary fields with your User Information and make note of your username for reference. Once finished, click Noxt

click	Next.						First Name *		
_							Middle Initial		
							Last Name *		
	First Name *						Title *		
							E-Mail *		
	Middle Initial						Confirm E-Mail *		
							Office Phone *		
	Last Namo *						onice Phone	Example: (555) 555-5555	
	Lust Nume						Extension #	E 1 100150	
			[Office Fax *	Example: 123456	
	Title *			_			onito r ux	E	
				Office Phone *					
	E-Mail *					Example: (555)	555-5555		
				-					
	Confirm E-Mail *			Extension #		Evanuela: 10245	6		
	Contract Contract			_		Example: 12343	0		
			[Office Fax *					
	Office Phone *					Example: (555)	555-5555		
				Lleor Namo *					
				User Marine					
				Password *					
						Password must	contain at least 12 cha	aracter(s).	
Security	Question 1 *			~		Password canno	ot contain your user na	ime.	
-	l					You cannot re-u	se passwords previou	sly used.	
						Password must	contain at least 1 num	iber(s).	
Security	Answer 1 *					character(s).	be mixed ease	aa	
		Your ans	wer may not contain your	username.		Password must	be mixed case.		
	ſ				*				
Security	Question 2*			~		_	Copyright © 2024 H	ealthTrio LLC. All rights reserved. VPAT Privacy Policy	y System Requirements
							Unauthorized use of	If this system is strictly prohibited and will be prosecuted to the	e fullest extent of the law.
Security	Answer 2 *								
	l								
		YOUI ans	wei may not contain your	usemanie.					
Socurity	Question 3*			~					
Security	Question 5								
	ſ								
Security	Answer 3 *								
		Your ans	wer may not contain your	username.					
Local Ac	dmin	As aut	the primary registrant, omatically a local admi	you are n					
Ca	ncel Bao	ck	Next						

Provider Portal Providers, Administrators, and Staff

User Information

 Denotes a required field Please be advised that each user must register for their own account. Multiple users sharing one account is prohibited.
 Denotes a required field Please be advised that each user must register for their own account. Multiple users sharing one account is prohibited. You will now be asked for your Office Information. Please complete all fields, including the Tax ID if applicable.

inter the name and address	of your office.
Organization Name *	
Tax ID	
NPI *	
Address *	
City *	
State *	~
lip Code *	
Canaal	Pack Nort

You will now be taken to the Registration Summary screen to verify your information. Click Finish if the information displayed is correct. If you need to make any changes, click [edit]

Office Contact Info:	[edit]	
> SFHP		
User Information:	[edit]	
> Testerman, Test		

The confirmation of completed registration will appear with your First and Last name, User ID, and User Type.



Registration is complete.

Click Next to receive your confirmation.

Registration Com	plete
Thank you. Your registration now complete.	n with San Francisco Health Plan is
	Next

After you have	Welcome to HealthTrio connect!
successfully registered,	noreply@healthtrioconnect.com
you should receive a	
confirmation email	Dear Please be advised that has signed up for your office as a main office contact.
containing your password.	Once San Francisco Health Plan confirms the application will be able to login using the password below for the first time only:
This email only confirms	
your registration and	At that time, a new password will have to be chosen.
does not guarantee portal	If you have any questions, please contact the HealthTrio Help Desk at 1-877-814-9909.
abes not guarantee portai	Sincerely,
access.	HealthTrio

A representative from the Provider Relations department will review your application before you are granted access to log into the portal. Please note that it will take 2-3 business days for SFHP to activate your account.

Once your application has been approved, the following email will be sent to the email provided on the application.

ealthTrio connect confirmation no	tice
noreply@healthtrioconnect.com	
nt: Thu 5/4/2017 3:36 PM	
. 2	
Dear	
Thank you for signing up to use HealthTr	io connect!
You can now access San Francisco Healt and password assigned during registration	h Plan's information online by signing in to <u>https://www.healthtrioconnect.com</u> with the user ID n.

In some cases, the Provider Relations department of SFHP may deny an application if it does not meet certain criteria, such as:

- Missing IRS W-9 and NPI information
- The provided email address is not associated with the provider (e.g., @yahoo.com instead of @ucsf.edu).

Below is an example of a Denial email.

Applicant Confirmation Denied
noreply@sthp.org
Sent: Tue 4/11/2017 8:05 AM
To:
Dear de la companya d
Thank you for signing up to use HealthTrio connect!
's application for access to San Francisco Health
Plan's online information system has been denied.
can reapply for access at any time.
Thank you

All registration questions should be directed to SFHP Provider Relations at provider.relations@sfhp.org.

Registration: Access List

Access Lists are linked to the provider's Tax ID and NPI.

If the provider has never completed the SFHP NPI registration form and/or provided SFHP with their IRS W-9, the provider will need to submit both forms to be added to the system.

Once added, an Access List can be created, and the provider can create their Provider Portal account.



Below are the required forms for registering successfully as a provider.

- SFHP NPI Registration
 Form
- An IRS W-9 Form

Questions: Call	415-547-7818 est.	7084 or E-	mail Provider R	eator signific a	2				
any comessions	ince set to our of	ce. Pleas	e teep in mind t	at this form is n	e to san Hanced It a contract.	Heat	Plan, ac a	ei 86	
	,		Please of	implete the fo	lowing informa	Bon.			
NAME:	Logal Name:								
	DBA Name, If	Red.							
(The NPI List form box 33a box 56)	e in CMD-1500 , or UB-04 form	NPE						_	
TAX ID:		Tax ID							
		inputuri	t picase submit a	IS I DATE TO	form. We need be	D 10.00	-	colms who	
OFFICE COP	TACTI	Name:					Phone:		
		enat					Fax:		
ADDRESS	TTRICAL	Street.						Oute	
(Attach a sep additional off	arate form for or locations)	ay.				State	r 👘	2P.	
		Phone				rac	_		
MAILING / B ADDRESS:	ILLING	street						sulte	
ent to this a	stress)	Ofly:				ota	e 🗌	ZP.	
		Phone				rac			
To avoid delay Please allow fv	in processing of re business days	for the co	d corresponde ompletion of yo	nce, piezee en ur information.	sure that all req	terios	document	ation are	submitted timely.
Person comple	ating this form						Date:		

	anaritar 1814) ant of the Teamery Receive Service	Identification Numb	per and Certificat	lon		requests send to t	r. Do not he IRS.				
	1 Name (as allown on your income tax return). Name is required on this line, do not have this line titlank.										
-	I Duaraas name/dampanted antity name, if offerent from above										
See Specific Instructions on page	Oracis appropriate ten Oracis standroots press arright memory ten (LG) Constant ballity com Dete: For a single- Other pee test satisfie	is for fordered tax clearafforders; check and, and of the induce on the induce on the last of the induce on the last of the induced of the last of	takening seven heres: Son — Petreversp — - helt corporation, Propertienthic) & heak the aggregated loo in the bit	fora (coder a dilan, nel indu is en page 19 apai ente pi e e tegre FATCA mont metalent (opfische)	ma kooke sopaly only to has, red hydrothude sam den yeeps 10 hours PATCA reporting 1 man member solar are buy patients)						
19	Y List account number (s	(have polyteral)									
1000	The Versenand	Identification Number (TIN)									
initia Initia Note.	n allen, sole proprieto , it is your employer is page 3. If the account is in rea- mes on whose rumber	r, or disregarded entity, see the Part Linskustic sentification number (DH). If you do not have a re than one name, see the instructions for line to enter.	ins on page 3. For other number, see How to get a 1 and the chart on page 4 for	or Employe	-						
Part	Certificati	90									
Liar	n not subject to backs vice (PS) that I am sub	cently that: is farm is my context taxpayer identification nur p withholding because: (a) I am exampt from b Spect to backup withholding as a result of a fall	nber (er i am waiting for a nur ackup withholding, or (b) i ha ure to report all interest or div	nber to be i ve not been klends, or j	notified by	vej; and the internal vas notified r	Revenue re that I are				
L The Sector	Particler shown on the in not subject to backup vice (PR) that I are sub- terger subject to backup in a U.S. officer or other FATCA code() entrees sation instructions. You addon instructions. You is you have failed to or it paids, acquisition or all g, payments other	cently that: tarms is my average latentification rule to withholding bacause (a) an exempt from the dept to facatory advecting as a second of a late age withholding and to do this face of a latentification of the of a mit find face it for any indicating that I are exempt for mark cross of them 1 above it in a latentification thermal of the default is a latentification of the thermal of the default is a latentification of the default the default is a latentification of the default is a latentification of the thermal of the default is a latentification of the default is a in the default of the default is a latentification of the default is a second of the default is a latentification of the default is a second of the default is a latentification of the default is a second of the default is a latentification of the default is a second of the default is a latentification of the default is a second of the default is a latentification of the default is a second of the default is a latentification of the default is a second of the default is a latentification of the default is a second of the default is a latentification of the default is a second of the default is a latentification of the default is a latentification of the default is a second of the default is a latentification of the default is a latentificatio	Index (or 1 am waiting for a num social withholding, or (b) I ha use to report all interest or div right from PATGA reporting is o see notified by the FIG that your. In this real advances transmission of dete, contributions to an it to sign the coefficiation, but you	niter to be i re not been klends, or j orrect. u are currer s, hen 7 de sibilitium re current pr	the second to m restilled by () the IRS (the second second between an oxide your	ej; and the internal sas notified r to backup v ky. Por moti ornect Tity.	Pevonue ne that I am withousing yage See the				
1. The Search of	Interface de Justice on the in not subject to backur vice (HS) that I am sud longer subject to backur in a U.S. offeren or other FATCA coda(s) entree action instructions. It action instructions. It action instructions. It action instructions. It action instructions. It actions on page 3. Signature of	earing here: them is my second tapopor identification near or withholding bacacae (a) are exampling on a second second second second second second second or withholding and second second second second or second second second second second second d on this density indication the second sec	Inder (or 1 am waiting for a nur sockup withholding, or (b) I ha um to report al interest or di- net from FATCA reporting is o see notified by the FBI that yo m. Far mail another transmission of dete, contributions to an in to says the certification, but y	niter to te i re not been klends, or j orrect. u are currer s, hern 7 de sthidual re cu must pr	the second lis in rectified by () the IPE I the second second between a se	e); and the internal six notified r to backup v 4y, For mort rangement 0 correct TPL	Revorce ne that I are withouting page RVQ, and See the				
L The Sorrest A The Constitution of the period	provide the party of the party	earing here: tarms in my sector taqueper Mantforderin nor prothoding because (a) and the samped too to our should be a sector of the samped to the samped our should be a set of the samped to the samped our should be a set of the samped to the samped our samped all insteads of them is about tarm same for man constants our them is about tarms and non-man constants of them is about tarms and an interest and designed, you are not required	Index (or fam waiting for a nur sockap withholdsing, or (b) I ha use to report all interest or de- reget tiom FATCA reporting is o encodified by the FBI that po- are, far mail estima transaction of deter, contributions to an to be sign the certification, to a lites #	niter to te i ve not been klends, or j orrect. u are currer s, tien 2 de sthattual re cu muel pr	the second to re- rectified by () the IPE I the IPE I the second approximation between a seco	el, and the internal se notified r to backup + 4/, For mot singement 0 correct TPL	Revolue ne that I am ethtokking page Mig, and See the				
A 1 at Saar Saar Saar A 1 at Constitution Sagen Sagen Sagen Sagen Sagen Sagen	provide a plane of the fATCA code) entrue of the plane of the fATCA code) entrue of the plane of	eachirg man where the second secon	Index (ar Law waiting for a nur sockap withholding, or (a) (ha use to report all interest or div mpt from FATCA reporting in a montified by the first har join or, for and addited transaction or the certification, but y list is sign the certification, but y list of the certification of the sockap of certain fills of the certification of the certification of the certification of the certification of the certification of the social of the certification of the certification of the certification of the certification of the social of the certification of the certification of the certification of the certification of the certification of the certification of the social of the certification of the certification of the certification of the social of the certification of the	niter to be in end been identiti, or () orrect. u are current schuldual re du must pr intervert, 100 6 distortionnen e 4 U.S. per	texael to n notified by i) the IPE I fly subject es not sep terment an zvide your to E (shuder to F secure on Secure	Nel (and the internal has notified a to backup a to ba	Revolute ne that I an athating may hay and Dae the . 1080-T any, to				
L That 2. 1 ar 3. 1 ar 4. The Coarts Here Sector Sign For Sector	n rantas diban di hiti non subjecti to backu waa girigi dalgan di ang di ang di ang ang di		notar (a) i an vasing by a i new output a support all the mail to a support all the mail to a support all the mail to a support of the mail to a support all the mail to a support of the mail to a support all the mail to a support of the mail to a support all the mail to a support of the mail to a support all the mail to a support of the mail to a support all the mail to a support of the mail to a support all the mail to a support of the mail to a support all the mail to a support of the mail to a support to a support all the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a support of the mail to a suppor	New to be in e not been scientis, or i orrect. In pre-current scientis, or i ministration scientist, or i scientist, scientist, doi: 100 6 distantion in a tubit, per control is per distantion in a tubit, per control is per distantion in a tubit, per control is per distantion in a tubit, per control is per	the second is not field by a constraint of any second any secon	egi and the internal as notified i to backup e to bac	Revolute in the Lan etholiting appendix NAL and Gas the code T and antipole of a subject of a su				
L That 2. 1 ar 3. 1 ar 4. The Constitution interval biochoop bioch	a narota stagio di diana di ori fue non stagio di la di di di la di di la di d		Indee for investing to 4 in a subject of address of a dis- tance of the subject of address of a dis- tance of the subject of address of a dis- tance of the subject of address of a dis- subject of address of the subject of address of a subject of address of the subject of address of a distance of the subject of address of address of a distance of the subject of address of address of a distance of the subject of address of address of a distance of the subject of address of a distance of the subject of address of address of a distance of address of address of address of address of a distance of address of address of address of address of a distance of address of address of address of address of a distance of address of address of address of address of a distance of address of address of address of address of address of address of a distance of address of ad	New to be in re not been, ickends, or () ortect. Is are outside with the second of the biblished of the outside of the outside of the outside of the biblished of the outside of the biblished of the outside of the biblished of t	An and a second	vej; and the internal sa notified r to backup e (A) Por misi regener TNL (Con Howsel) (Con Ho	Revenue ne that I am page MA, and 1 006-T ang, to of a subject or a number of page, and of page, and of page, and of page, and of page of a subject				

Registration: Roles

There are **four** roles (types of accounts) on the SFHP Provider Portal: :

Eligibility

• This role can only access the eligibility module. It only shows benefits and eligibility.

Billing Agent

• This role is usually assigned to the provider by default. It allows for basic functions such as checking for benefits and eligibility, viewing claims, filing claims, and viewing authorization requests.

Office Manager

 This role is only granted to providers who are managers of their office or facility and can only be granted if providers request the role assignment by sending an email to <u>provider.relations@sfhp.org</u>. While Office Managers can perform the same functions as a Billing Agent, they can also file authorization requests, manage provider information, generate rosters, and create additional user accounts for staff in their office.

Provider

 Providers have almost the same functions as Office Managers, except they cannot manage provider information or create users. This role is usually reserved for doctors or nurse practitioners, or office staff who are required to file authorizations and generate rosters.

Role Name	Benefits and Eligibility	Review Claims/Remittance Advice	Review Authorizations	File Claims	Request Authorizations	Manage Providers	Generate Member Roster	Create Users
Eligibility	Ŧ							
Billing Agent	+	+	+	+	+			
Provider	Ŧ	+	+	+	+	+	Ŧ	
Office Manager	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+

3. Eligibility and Benefits

There are two ways to look up eligibility and benefits. The first method is available on the home page after successfully logging in.

Eligibility can be looked up by entering the member's Last Name, Member ID, Medi-Cal CIN, and Social Security Number.

Eligibili	ligibility Search Tool						
Eligibility Se	arch						
	Conduct Eligibility Search						
Patient	Patient Last Name O Member ID O Medi-Cal CIN O Social Security Number (Last Name Example - Smith, John)						
r cr	All Providers 💙						
	Sea	rch Filters					
As of	As of 8/23/2024 Birth Date (MM/DD/YYY)						
	Searc	ch Clear					

The second method is available by navigating to the **Patient Management** tab at the top. You will first need to search for your member by clicking **Search Patients**.



After you have located your patient, click the green **Select** button. Your patient's name should now appear under the *Current Patient* title under the **Patient Management** tab.

Patient Manageme	ent Office Management	Administration
Select Requesting Pr	ovider	
Provider: *	Search Providers	•
	Search Providers	
Submit Eligibility	PUPPY DOG, MD BOW WOW, MD MEOW HISS, MD MILK BONE, MD	

You will be taken to a new page indicating the patient's information and demographics. The following information will be provided on this page:

- Patient's name
- Date of birth
- Gender
- Member ID
- Medicaid ID (tentative)
- Phone number
- Address
- PCP
- Carrier
- Product (Medi-Cal, Healthy Workers, Healthy Kids)

- Network (or Medical Group)
- Division
- Benefit Plan
- Status
- Relationship
- Start Date
- End Date
- Enrollment Origination Date
- Group Benefit Effective
- COB/Other Health Coverage

Patient Management	Office Management	Administration		
Benefits and El	igibility as of			Download PDF 🖨
-	Addre	ss	РСР	
DOB				
Gender Member ID			Health Home	
Medicaid ID Phone				
Benefit Plan Inf	ormation			
Carrier : Product :		Status : Relationship :		
Network :		Start Date :		
Group :		End Date :		
Division : Benefit Plan:		Enrollment Orig	gination Date : Effective :	
		Health Home :		
Other Insurance				
No other insurance	available.			
			View	Eligibility History >

To view past eligibility records, click on the **View Eligibility History** below. Past records such as previous providers and medical groups will be listed in this section.

Patient Management	Office Management	Administration		
Eligibility Histo	ory for			
1 - 3 of 3				< >
Effective Dates	PCP	Product	Network	Group
1 Sep 2015 - 29 Feb 2016		MEDI-CAL (MC)	Hill Physicians	MEDI-CAL (MC)
1 Mar 2016 - 31 Dec 2100		MEDI-CAL (MC)	Hill Physicians	MEDI-CAL (MC)
1 Jan 2014 - 31 Aug 2015		MEDI-CAL (MC)	Hill Physicians	MEDI-CAL (MC)

4. Patient Medications

Patient medication information is available for providers to view previous prescriptions and consumption. To access your patients' medication history, ensure that their name is provided under the *Current Patient* dropdown menu of the Patient Management tab. Then, click on **Medication Profile.**

Available medications will be provided in the next screen.

Patient Management Office	Management	Admi	nistrat	ion							
Current Patient											
Search Patients	are prescribe	re prescribed to the selected member right now. The History tab shows all the medicines the past 12 months									
Patient Information	earchable Me	di-cal f	,. ormula	ary.							
Claims	able Healthy V	able Healthy Workers formulary.									
Medication Profile											
Family History											
Continuity of Care Rec								Dura	And Ch		
Allergies								Run i	wed Ch	еск ФР	nn
Continuity of Care Doc	Dispensing Pharmacy	Туре	Dose	Frequency	Route	Last Filled	Refill	Member Paid	Plan Paid	Source	E
Prior Authorization Request		No	record	s found.							
Grievance Form											
Benefits and Eligibility											

_													
Cur	rent Medi	cat	tions										
The Cu	irrent tab shows wh	nat m	nedicines are	prescribed to	the se	lected	member rig	ht now.	The H	istory	tab shows	all the r	medicines
orescr	ibed to the selected	men	nber over the	past 12 mon	tns.		3						
	Click here to go to N	/ledi-	cal Rx's searc	hable Medi-ca	al form	ulary.							
	Click here to go to S	FHP'	s searchable	Healthy Work	ers for	mulary	/.						
Cur	rent <u>History</u>												
Cur	rent <u>History</u>												
Cur Add	rrent <u>History</u>												
<u>Cur</u> Add	rrent History												
<u>Cur</u> Add	History.										Run M	ed Che	ck 🗢 Print
Add	rent History ent Medications										Run M	led Che	ck 🖙 Print
Add Curro Start	ent Medications		Prescribing	Dispensing Pharmacy	Туре	Dose	Frequency	Route	Last Filled	Refill	Run M Member Paid	led Cheo Plan Paid	ck
Add Curro Start	rent History ent Medications Medication		Prescribing Clinician	Dispensing Pharmacy WAI GREENS	Type	Dose	Frequency Oty:56.7	Route	Last Filled	Refill	Run M Member Paid	ed Cheo Plan Paid	ck
Add Curro Start 22 Aug 2023	rent History ent Medications Medication HYDROCORTISONE 1% OINTMENT		Prescribing Clinician	Dispensing Pharmacy WALGREENS	Type RX	Dose	Frequency Qty:56.7 Days:14	Route	Last Filled 22 Aug 2023	Refill	Run M Member Paid	Plan Plaid	ck

5. Patient Rosters

This function is only available for the **Office Manager and Provider roles**. Your roster will only generate if:

- The provider is a PCP
- Your Access List is associated with PCPs
- Have PCP locations

To generate a roster, click on **Office Management Reports**.



A new page will appear indicating which reports are available. You may choose to generate your rosters by having them grouped by PCPs, Access List, or by Practice.

Below is an example of a roster being generated by PCP. You will need to select a provider from the drop-down list.

Rosters will take approximately 20-30 minutes to generate. If you are unable to view or retrieve a roster, please contact Provider Relations at **1(415) 547-7818** extension **7084.**

Patient Management Office Mana	gement Administration					
Report List Batch Report Status Legacy Reports						
Available Reports						
Report Name	Report Description					
Member Roster by Access List	Displays a list of members grouped by selected access list.					
Member Roster by PCP	Member Roster by PCP Displays a list of members grouped by a selected provider.					
Member Roster by Practice	Displays a list of members grouped by a selected practice.					

atient Management	Office Management	Administration
Member Ros	ter by PCP	
Select Type of Membe	ers	
Active Members	As of	, 05/09/2017
Please select a provid	er to narrow the search. If c	one is not selected no results will be returned.
Provider		
Select Provider	-	
Subscriber Section—		
A check in the box mean:	s the member is the primary sul	bscriber.
Filter By		
Subscribers Only		
		Continu
Pati	ent Management Office Ma	anagement Administration
Rep	oort - Member Roster by Po	CP
	Your rep It will be delivered to yo	Bac bort is currently processing and will take time to complete. our Document Manager when it is complete which may be 30 minutes or more.

You can use your clinic roster to outreach to your newly assigned members for an **Initial Health Appointment (IHA).**

Once the roster is generated, open it on your computer and sort the field (Screenshot below):

- 1. Click on Column "Enrollment Origination Date"
- 2. Click on **"AZ Sort & Filter"**
- 3. Click on **"Sort Newest to Oldest".** Members who were assigned to your clinic in the last 120 days (4 months) will be on top and they are within their window for IHA visit.



6. Managing Provider Information

The Office Manager role allows users to modify provider information, as listed below:

- Provider ID
- Gender
- Type of practitioner
- Networks
- Ethnicity
- Website
- NCQA certifications
- NPI
- Birth Date
- Specialty
- Network tiers

- Residency
- Religion
- Email
- State license
- Birth Year
- Board certification
- Affiliated hospitals
- Accreditations
- Languages
- Quality rating

These changes can be made by navigating to Office Management	Manage
Providers.	

Patient Management	Office Management Adm	ninistration		
Find Drug	Eligibility Claims Reports Document Manager	ratice ation	Find Claims	لل تُرْجَعُ اللَّهُ اللَّلَّةُ اللَّهُ اللَّالَ اللَّالَ اللَّالِ لَعَالَيْلَةُ اللَّالِ اللَّالِيلُولُولُولُولُ اللَّالِ اللَّالَةُ اللَّالَ اللَّالَ اللَّالَةُ اللَّالَةُ اللَّالَةُ اللَّالَةُ اللَّالَةُ اللَّالَةُ اللَّالَةُ اللَّالَةُ اللَّالَةُ اللَّالِيلُولُولُولُولُولُولُولُولُولُولُولُلِلللللللل
Eligibility Search	Grievance Form Authorization Search			
Patient Last Nam	Manage Providers	bility Search urity Number Ø		

The next screen will take you to the Provider Manage page. A list of providers will be populated (please allow several seconds for this screen to load). To modify a provider from your list, click **View.**

atient Management	Office Management	Administration	
rovider Manag	er		
		Modify Search 🗸	
Provider	Provider ID	NPI	
Provider, Provider	000000001	123456789	View
Provider, Provider	000000001	123456789	View
Provider, Provider	000000001	123456789	View
Provider, Provider	000000001	123456789	View
Provider, Provider	000000001	123456789	
Provider, Provider	000000001	123456789	View
Provider, Provider	000000001	123456789	View
			1 - 6 of

The next screen will populate with the provider's demographics and information. This is a snapshot of how the provider currently appears in the SFHP directory. If there is inaccurate or missing information, click on the **Update information** button.

Patient Management	Office Management Administration	
Provider Manager		
DR. MEOWN	IEOW FUZZYFACE	Update information
Provider information		
Provider ID	NPI	State license
0000001		Not specified
Gender	Birth Date	Birth year
Not specified	1900-01-01	1900
Type of practitioner	Speciality	Board certification
Clinician	 Not specified 	Not specified
Networks	Network tiers	Affiliated hospitals
Health Network	• 1	 SAN FRANCISCO GENERAL HOSPITAL (Affiliation)
Medical school Not specified	Residency Not specified	Accreditations Not specified
Ethnicity	Religion	Languages
Not specified	Not specified	 SPANISH
		 ENGLISH
Website	Email	Quality rating
Not specified	Not specified	0
NCQA certifications		
Not specified		

The next screen will appear within the page prompting you to update the provider's information. Please be sure to scroll through the window to ensure that all necessary information is captured and correct, then click Next.

1 Personal information		actice list		Submit	
rovider personal informat	ion				
* Provider name DR. MEOWMEOW FUZZYFAC	*Provider ID			Gender Male Female	
*Type of practitioner	NPI			Website	
Clinician 🗸	123456789				
Email	Birth Date			Birth year	
meowmix@mousesoft.com	01/01/1900			1900	
Ethnicity	Religion			Quality rating	
Select ethnicity	Select religion		•	0	
Medical schools		Residency i	nstit	autions	
No records availa	ble.		٨	No records available.	
School name Com	oletion date	Institution r	name	Completion date	

The second page is for updating the provider's practice location. Click the checkbox to indicate that you would like to make changes. You may click Next or press the X button at the top right if no further changes to the provider need to be made.

Update provider info	rmatio	n		
Personal information	\rangle	2 Practice list	\rangle	3 Submit
Select practices to update	e informa	ation for		
St. Sardine Hospital 123 Frisky's Way San Francisco, CA 94105	5			
				Previous

In the box that appears in the next screen, enter the information you would like to update along with its corresponding fields. For example, if an address needs to be updated because the provider has moved locations, please be sure to indicate that you would like the previous location (check marked on the previous page) removed and replace with the new address that will be type in the box.

Upd DR	late provider info . MEOWMEOW	rmation / FUZZ`	YFACE			×
	Personal information	\rangle	2 Practice list	\rangle	3 Submit	
Cor	nments					
Ad	ditional Comments					
				Chara	acters remaining: 1000 /	1000
					Previous	ıbmit

After pressing **Submit**, your request will be sent to a Provider Relations representative for review and update.

7.Claims

All roles allow users to file and view claims. To view claims, select **Patient Management** from the menu and search for your patient. Ensure that the patient's name now appears under **Current Patient**, then click **Claims** from the menu.

Patient Management Office Man	agement	Administration
Current Patient		
LEE, PAT 🔹		
Search Patients	Patient Mana	nagement menu above to view eligibility history, claims and authorizational
Patient Information		
Claims		
Medication Profile		
Family History		
Continuity of Care Rec		
Allergies	Sex	Address
Continuity of Care Doc		
Prior Authorization Request		Email
Grievance Form		

Claims that have already been filed for the member will appear on the next page. If no claims appear on this page, then no claims were filed. Alternatively, if the patient's coverage is with a Delegated Medical Group (DMG) that processes their own claims, you will need to contact their medical group for claims information.

To view claims, click on the Claim Number. You will be taken to the Claim on the next page. To create a new claim, click on the **Add Claim** button.

	4															
			1													
Add Claim																
ares: (1)	Results: 2															
-Bes. (1)	in porta a											4월 Exp	ort to Exce	이 사망 Expor	t to PDF	Print
Claim Sta	tus Search	Criteria														
P.	atient															
Claim Sta	tus Search	Results														
Claim Number	Status	Patient	Patient Account No.	DOS	Processed Date	Provider	Medical Group Name	Billed	Paid	HRA Amount	Payment Date	Coinsurance Amount	Copay Amount	Deductible Amount	Patient Disallow Amount	COB Amount
	Pending/In Process											\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
Detail	Submitted											\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
	Results: 2															

Enter all the necessary claim information on the Add Claim page. Fields marked with a blue circle are required fields.

	Devia		
	Patie	ent information	
Patient Name		Account	
Relationship	Self	Member ID	
Address		City	SAN FRANCISCO
State, Zip		Home Phone	
Date of Birth		Gender	M
Release of Information	-Select-	Amount Daid	
mormation		byPatient	
	Patient C	ondition Relate	d To
Related Causes	Auto Accident Employment Other		
Accident Location	State / Prov -or- Cot	untry	▼
 Date of Current Illness or LMP 	<u> </u>	Accident Date	
Admit Date		Discharge Date	
EPSDT Referral	-Select- V	EPSDT Condition Indicator	AV ST S2
	Rend	dering Provider	
Rendering Provider	T	Rendering Provider Tax ID	
Practice Name	Unknown 🔻		
Billing Provider	Unknown V	Billing Provider Tax ID	
Provider	-Select- V	Provider	-Select-
Signature on		Accept	

Dx Codes			0			0	
2						Search	
Claim Note			Claim Note		7		
claiminote			ransportation				
Patient		1	Transportation				
Weight (lbs)			Distance (miles)				
Transport Reason	-Select-	,	7				
Transport Certification	-Select- V		Transport Condition	-Select-		•	
Transport Description							
Stretcher Description							
From Address]			
From Address 2]			
From City			From State, ZIP	-Select-	•		
To Address							
To Address 2]			
To City			To State, ZIP	-Select-	•		
			COB				
Payor Responsibility Sequence Code	-Select-	T	Individual Relationship Code	-Select-			
Claim Filing Indicator Code	-Select-	•	Insured Group or Policy Number				
Insurance Type Code	-Select-						
Payor Amount Paid			Amount Owed				
Other Insured Last Name			Other Insured First Name				
Other Insured Middle Name			Other Insured				
Other Insured			Hume burns				
Other			Other				
Address 1 Other			Address 2 Other	Select	•		
Insured City Other			Insured State	-300001-	•		
Insured ZIP			Other Proce	[
Organization Name			Identification Code				
Other Payor Prior Auth Num			Other Payor Ref Num				
Payment Date	<u> </u>						
		Ad	d Adjustment(s)				
			Submit COB				
			Services				
			Add Services				

Select your diagnosis code from the results listed.

Diagno	sis Coo	le Searc	h	
Search	Diagn	osis hea	rt Find	
			Search Results	
Select	Code Set	Code	Description	Related Codes
Select	JCD-10-CM	R93.1	Abnormal findings on diagnostic imaging of heart and coronary circulation	View
	-10-CM	R00	Abnormalities of heart beat	
Select	ICD-10-CM	076	Abnormality in fetal heart rate and rhythm complicating labor and delivery	
Select	ICD-10-CM	B57.0	Acute Chagas' disease with heart involvement	View
Select	ICD-10-CM	B57.1	Acute Chagas' disease without heart involvement	View
Select	ICD-10-CM	150.41	Acute combined systolic (congestive) and diastolic (congestive) heart failure	View
Select	ICD-10-CM	124.0	Acute coronary thrombosis not resulting in myocardial infarction	View
Select	ICD-10-CM	150.31	Acute diastolic (congestive) heart failure	View
Select	ICD-10-CM	124.9	Acute ischemic heart disease, unspecified	View
	ICD-10-CM	150.43	Acute on chronic combined systelic (congestive) and diastolic (congestive) beart failure	View

You may delete diagnoses by clicking the word 'Delete' by the line item.

wasikiina	
Diagnoses	
Dx Codes heart	Search
1. Delete R93.1: ABNORMAL FINDINGS ON DX IMAGING HEART & COR CIRC	
Claim Note	
Claim Note	

After selecting your diagnosis code, click on Add Services. Once Services have been added, click **Submit COB** to complete filing a claim.

Num	Kernum	
Date 💾		
	Add Adjustment(s)	
	Submit COB	
	Services	
	Add Services	
es required field	7	
© 2017 San Francisco Health Plan		

To review Remittance Advice, select the Remittance Advice tab from the claim home screen. Office Management>Claims.

Patient Management	Office Management Administration
Claim Status Remit	tance Advice Add Claim
Remittance / Search for Remittance /	Advice Advice
Remittance Advice	e
By Provider	Select Provider V
By Tax ID	
By Practice	Select Practice V
By Patient	Select Patient
By Patient Account Number	
By Remittance Advice	Check Number 🗸
By Date	Check Date 🗸 From: 💾 To:
Search Clear	

On the following screen, it is best to search by check number or check date. Select search once you have entered your search criteria.

Remittance Adv	ice
By Provider	Select Provider
By Tax ID	
By Practice	Select Practice
By Patient	Select Patient
By Patient Account Number	
By Remittance Advice	Check Number 🗸
By Date	Check Date ✔ From:
Search Clear	

You will be taken to a page which shows your search results. Select the check number to view additional details.

- 1 of 1	Click	Here			< >
Remitta .ce A	dvice Sear	ch Result			
lher umber	Check Date	Payment	Vendor Name	Vendor Address	Tax ID Number
1 of 1					< >

On the following page you may view claim details and generate a pdf.

Patient Ma	anagem	ent	Office	Mana	gement	Adm	inistration							
Claim St	tatus	Remitt	ance Ac	lvice	Add Cla	<u>iim</u>								
Return to th	he Searc	th Resul	t											
Remittar	nce Ad	vice D	etail fo	or Che	eck Num	nber	Γot	al Claim	s Pai	d: 166	6			
Check Date	Total	Paid	Fotal Bill	led	١	Vendor N	ame		Vend	lor Ado	dress	Tax ID	V	endor NPI
			6	lai	22			G	en	era	te a			RA Report
											the second se			
				viai	<u></u>			_	P	DF				
				eta	ails				P	DF	Sort By:	Patient/M	lember	Name 🗸
1 - 5 of 166				eta	ails				P	DF	Sort By:	Patient/M Pa	lember age 1 •	Name 🗸
1 - 5 of 166 Claim Nu	umber			eta					P	DF	Sort By:	Patient/M Pa	lember age 1 •	Name 🗸
1 - 5 of 166 Claim Nu	umber Provid	Jer		eta	Patient		Patient Acco	punt	P	©F M	Sort By: Iember ID Number	Patient/M Pa	lember age 1 • Cove Termir	Name V
1 - 5 of 166 Claim Nu	umber Provid	Jer		eta	Patient		Patient Acco Numbe	ount	P	PDF M	Sort By: lember ID Number	Patient/M Pa	lember age 1 • Cove Termir	Name
1 - 5 of 166 Claim Nu DOS Proc	umber Provid	Jer Modifie	er POS	Units	Patient Billed	Allowed	Patient Acco Numbe	ount r Paymen		Co- Irance	Sort By: Iember ID Number	Patient/M Pa	lember age 1 • Cove Termir sibility	Name
1 - 5 of 166 Claim Nu DOS Proc	umber Provio cedure	Jer	er POS	Units	Patient Billed	Allowed	Patient Acc Numbe Withhold	ount r Paymen		M Co- irance	Sort By: Number ID Number	Patient/W Patient/W Patient Patient Respon	Cove Cove Termir sibility	Name
1 - 5 of 166 Claim Nu DOS Proc	umber Provid	Jer Modifie	er POS	Units	Patient Billed	Allowed	Patient Acco Numbe d Withhold	ount r Paymen		M Co- irance	Sort By: lember ID Number Deductible	Patient/W Patient/W Patient/W	Cove Cove Core rermin sibility	Name
1 - 5 of 166 Claim Nu DOS Proc	umber Provid	der Modifie	r POS	Units	Patient Billed	Allowed	Patient Acco Numbe	ount r ▶Co- Paymen	DRG t Insu	M Co- irance	Sort By: lember ID Number Deductible	Patient/M Patient/M Patie	Cove Termir sibility	Name
1 - 5 of 166 Claim Nu DOS Proc	umber Provid	Modifie	er POS	Units	Patient Billed	Allowed	Patient Acco Numbe Withhold	ount r Paymen	DRG t Insu	Co- trance	ember ID Number Deductible	Patient/M Pé	lember age 1 Cove Termir sibility	Name

8. Jiva Portal

User Guide for Authorization Requests

This section contains confidential and proprietary information of ZeOmega Inc. Duplication, use or disclosure of this information in any media is prohibited. Member data displayed in this document is anonymized.

Access via the Provider Portal

Jiva is accessible through the Authorizations page in the <u>SFHP Provider Portal</u>. Selecting a provider in the Authorizations page, authenticates the Jiva session for that specific provider.

- 1. From the SFHP Provider Portal home page, select Authorizations.
- 2. Review the information on the Authorizations page to determine if an authorization is required or to access helpful information, such as links to forms.
- 3. Select the Search Providers link.
- 4. In the Search Provider screen, enter your provider details (name or NPI) then Search.
- 5. Ensure your web browser allows Pop-ups and select Submit on the main Authorizations page.



a. Jiva Provider Portal will open in a new browser tab or window.

Jiva Home Page Navigation

The home page in Jiva consists of the Application Banner across the top and the Dashboard.

Jiva & Dashboard Menu Merrory List Calendar	Application Banner	C Last Updated : 0 min age C To Do Team
	Work in Progress	● Today ● 1 Day ● 2 Days ● 3 Days ● >3 Days
My Requists	Pending Submission 9 1 Further Information Required Pending Decision	06 0 9 17
	0 1 2 3	4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18
Requests by Type Processed Pending Submission Fu	Pending Decision	Decisions Made Today Approved Denied Partial Denial
0P 20 7	48	55
n e in iz un iz	30 35 40 4E ED	er an e

Application Banner

The Application Banner is displayed across the top and provides access to links and functions.

LINK	DESCRIPTION							
DASHBOARD	Opens the <i>My Dashboard</i> home page.							
MENU	Access to the New Request and Search Request functions.							
MEMORY LIST	Quick access to the last 10 screens opened.							
CALENDAR	Lists the activities assigned to you by day, week, and month.							
2	Message inbox, with a red dot indicator for unread messages.							
==	Legend of icons.							
0	Help function that provides context-centric guidance for each screen.							
USERNAME	On the top right corner, the username of the logged-on user provides access to additional information and functions.							
MY DASHBOARD	Displays the episodes that are associated with you.							
MY TEAM*	Displays the episodes that are associated with your team. *not applicable for all users.							

000809 Provider Portal User Guide 0525

My Dashboard

The Jiva Dashboard is a visual display of information that provides access to authorization requests using interactive widgets. The widgets display a history of the last <u>60 days</u> and show only authorization requests created by the logged-on user.

WIDGET	FUNCTION						
ALERTS	Link to the alerts list.						
MY REQUESTS	Main access point for viewing authorization requests created by the logged-on user.						
WORK IN PROGRESS	 Pending submission Authorization requests that were saved as a draft and not yet submitted to SFHP. Further information required Pending decision Authorization requests that were submitted to SFHP but have not yet been processed. 						
REQUESTS BY TYPE	 IP Inpatient authorization requests OP Outpatient authorization requests Color-coded statuses: Processed Pending submission Further information required Pending decision 						

by Dathout by Da	Jiva" @ Dashboard ≡ Menu	🗅 Mernory List 🛗 Calendar					2	= 0	🔺 Ducsf, Sean 🕶
Work in Progress Pending Submission Pending Submissing <td>My Dashboard</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>O Last Updated : 0 min</td> <td>ago 🛛</td> <td>To Do Team</td>	My Dashboard						O Last Updated : 0 min	ago 🛛	To Do Team
Image: Contract of the processed Work in Progress Image: Contract of the processed Work in Progress Image: Contract of the processed Image: Contract of the proc									
And			Work in Progress						
⁶ 4 ⁶ My Results ² Pending Submission ⁰ 1 ¹ 2 ¹ 3 ¹ 4 ¹ 5 ¹ 5 ¹ 5 ¹ 5 ¹ 7	Alens			Tod	day 😑 1 Day 😑 2 Day	s 😑 3 Days 😑 >3 Days			
Perter information Required Image: contract of the second of the sec	A 64 2		Pending Submission 1 1						
Pending Decision Total Tota			Further Information Required						
Requests by Type 4 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15			Pending Decision			14			14
Requests by Type 4 Processed Pending Submission Purther Information Required Pending Decision Pending Dec			0 1	2 3 4	4 5 6	7 8 9	10 11 12	13	14 15
Requests by Type 4 Processed Pending Submission Purther Information Required Pending Decision Partial Decisions Made Today 5									
IP 8 7	Requests by Type				*	Decisions Made Today	5		
Processed Pending Submission Pending Decision Partial Denial Partial Denial	Requests by Type					Decisions made roday	<u> </u>		
		Processed Pending Submission Fu	rther Information Required Pending Decision			Appr	roved 😑 Denied 😑 Partial D	inial	
	IP 8 2 7								
CP 0 0 56	OP 9 1		46		56				

Viewing Your Requests from My Dashboard

There are several lists which provide more detailed information by clicking on the various dashboard widgets.

My Requests

The My Requests screen displays the requests that were submitted by the logged-on user. By default, it displays requests for the last 60 days, but the date range can be adjusted and filters can be applied for episode type and status.

In the <u>Episode Type</u> drop-down, selecting the value All will show both Inpatient and Outpatient episodes. In the <u>Status</u> drop-down, these options can be used to filter results as follows:

Pending Decision	Decisions have not been
	rendered on the Stay and/or
	Service Request lines.
Processed*	Decisions have been rendered
	on one or more Stay and/or
	Service Request lines.
	*The authorization may not
	yet be in a final status.

In the search results list, the third column titled <u>Status Reason</u> shows the current state of the auth request (i.e. Approved, Denied, In Process).

In the Actions column, click on the gear \clubsuit icon to either open the episode or view the Episode Abstract.



Jiva"	- a	Dashboard 🗮 Menu	🗅 Memory List 🛛 🛍	Colendar							a = 0	📥 Ducst, Sean *
My Requests												
All	• All	*	Filter by Date 08	/03/2024	□ - 10/02/2024							
Actions	Episode Type	Status Reason	Authorization Number	Episode ID	Member Name	Requested/Created Date	Diagnosis	Procedure	Provider	Created By	Submitted By	Status
٥	OP	In Process - Export to QNXT	240800181	83848	Andrzejewski, Ariel Del	08/08/2024	G90.2	29905,99215,20600	UCSF MEDICAL CENTER, UCSF NEURO-GASTROINTESTINAL CLINIC - GREENBRAE	Ducsf, Sean	Ducsf, Sean	Processed
0	IP	In Process - Export to QNXT	240800183	83850	Monchecourt, Eltol	08/08/2024	K35.200		UCSF MEDICAL CENTER - #2, UCSF MEDICAL CENTER - #2	Ducsf, Sean	Ducsf, Sean	Processed
0	IP		240800215	84024	Adames, Ceuri	08/09/2024	126.01		UCSF MEDICAL CENTER - #2,UCSF MEDICAL CENTER - #2	Ducsf, Sean	Ducsf, Sean	Pending Decision
٥	IP	Request Received	240800223	84033	Aba, Pie	08/09/2024	126.01		UCSF MEDICAL CENTER - #2,UCSF MEDICAL CENTER - #2	Ducsf, Sean	Ducsf, Sean	Processed

Search Requests

Provider users can search for authorization requests when they are affiliated with the providers listed in the request. Some users may have multiple provider affiliations; however, authorizations will only show in the search results when they are logged on using the exact provider that is listed on the authorization.

For example, the below user is associated with 4 providers but is currently logged in as *My Provider #1*, as shown in the **My Profile** screen. This means that this user can only see authorizations which have *My Provider #1* as the episode provider.

Jiva 🔹 Dashboard 🗮 Menu 🗅 Memory List 🛗 Calendar		3 = (B ▲ Ducsf, Sean ▼
My profile			My Profile
User Details			User Preferences
Name Ducsf, Sean	Address -, -	E-Mail	App Shortcut
			Logout
Phone	Extn	Fax	
Time Zone America/Chicago Provider Association			
Provider ID	Provider Name		
CMP00000006010	My Provider #1 Government		
СМР00000000304	My Provider #2		
CMP0000000303	My Provider #3		
СМР00000000302	My Provider #4		

Using the Search Request Parameters

One or more of the below search parameters can be used to find authorizations. Upon selecting Search, the list of results is displayed below, unless there are no authorizations matching the search criteria.

In the search results list, the columns displayed are:

- Action
 - Selecting the gear ¹/₂ icon allows access to View Episode Abstract or Open the episode
- Episode ID
 - This reference is internal to Jiva and does not need to be used by provider
- Member Name
 - o Last, First format
- Episode Type
 - OP for Outpatient
 - IP for Inpatient
- Status Reason
 - This is the status for the overall episode. If it is blank, the authorization has not yet been finalized

- Date of Service
 - o Auth Start Date
- Authorization Number
 - This is the number which should be used when referring to SFHP authorizations
- Diagnosis
 - o Only the primary diagnosis is listed
- Created By
 - \circ $\;$ Provider or SFHP user that created the authorization request
 - Provider or SFHP user that submitted the authorization request.
- Submitted By
 - This is the user that submitted the authorization request
- Next Review Date
- Initial Due Date
 - The date when a response is due from SFHP.
- Status
 - Processed

Additional details about the authorization can be found without navigating away from Search Results by selecting the **Gear** > **View Episode Abstract**.

To perform a new search, selecting **Reset** will clear the search parameters entered.

Search by Member Name or DOB:

Jiva	Jiva" 🔹 Dashbaard 🗏 Mennoy List 🏥 Calendar 🎽 🛓 Ducst, Sean*													
Search Re	Search Request													
	Member Last Name Brilla Q Authorization Number													
		Member First Name	Nelsom				Q		Request Added From	m				
	Member DOB							J	Request Added 1	Го				
	Mem	ber ID Type (required)	-Select Or	10			~		View Case	Select One				~
		Member ID							Provider Nam	e -Select One				•
		Request Status	Select Or	1e			~	Created By						•
		Episode Type	Outpatient				~	ů	Submitted E	BySelect One				•
		Episode ID												
Search	Reset													
Action	Episode ID	Member Name	Episode Type	Status Reason	Date of Service	Authorization Number	Diagnosi	\$		Created By	Submitted By	Next Review Date	Initial Due Date	Status
٥	89943	Brilla, Nelsom	OP	Authorization Not Required	09/24/2024	240900069	150.1 (Lei	ft ventricular failure, u	inspecified)	Foster, Jeff	Foster, Jeff			Processed
٥	84841	Brilla, Nelsom	OP	Modification	08/28/2024	240800859	I10 (Esse	10 (Essential (primary) hypertension)		Camacho, Naila				Processed
٥	84697	Brilla, Nelsom	OP		08/22/2024	240800729	E10.10 (1 without co	lype 1 diabetes melli ma)	tus with ketoacidosis	Ducsf, Sean	Ducsf, Sean			Processed

The name fields are look-ups where the name must be selected from the list.

Member DOB should be entered in MM/DD/YYYY format.

Search by SFHP ID or CIN:

When searching by **Member ID**, it is mandatory to select the **Member ID Type**. This is not required when searching by any other parameters except Member ID. Either the SFHP ID or the CIN can be used.

Jiva⁼	6 0 1	Dashboard 📃	Menu 🗋 Me	mory List 🛗 Calendar								2 = (Ducsf, Sean •
Search Re	Search Request												
	Member Last Name Last Name Q Authorization Number												
	1	Member First Name	First Name				Q	Request Added From	n				
		Member DOB					=	Request Added T	io				m
	Member ID Type (required) SFHP ID *						~	View Case	sSelect One				
		Member ID						Provider Nam	eSelect One				
	_	Request Status	Select O	ne			~	Created B	V Select One				
		Episode Type	-Select O	ne			~	Submitted B	V Colort One				
		Episode ID							Select One				
Search	Reset												
Action	Episode ID	Member	Episode	Status Reason	Date of	Authorization	Diagnosi	s	Created By	Submitted	Next Review	Initial Due	Status
	ţ	Name	Туре		Service	Number			,	Ву	Date	Date	
0	89943	Brilla, Nelsom	OP	Authorization Not Required	09/24/2024	240900069	150.1 (Le	ft ventricular failure, unspecified)	Foster, Jeff	Foster, Jeff			Processed
٥	84841	Brilla, Nelsom	OP	Modification	08/28/2024	240800859	I10 (Esse	ential (primary) hypertension)	Camacho, Naila				Processed
0	84697	Brilla, Nelsom	OP		08/22/2024	240800729	E10.10 (1 without co	Type 1 diabetes mellitus with ketoacidosis ma)	Ducsf, Sean	Ducsf, Sean			Processed

New Requests

Creating an authorization request is done through the **Menu** > **New Requests** screen by searching for a member, then selecting the **Add Request** action from the search results row.

It is mandatory to search for a member using either the SFHP ID or their Medi-Cal CIN, and this **Member ID Type** must be selected from the drop-down above the **Member ID** field.

Jiv	a" 🚳 Dash	iboard 🗮 Menu 🗋	Memory List 🛗 Calendar							S = 0	📥 Ducsf, Sean 🔻
New Re	quest										
		Member Last Name						Client			Q
		Member First Name						Member ID Type (required)	SFHP ID		~
		Member DOB						Member ID *			
			Search Reset								
	Jiva Member ID	Member Name	Member Date of Birth	Gender	CIN	Subscriber ID	Coverage Start	Date Coverage End Da	ate Group Name	Action	
٥	261641	Solirenne, Chayan	03/18/1979	F			03/01/2024	12/31/2078	MEDI-CAL (MC) BENEFIT PLAN	Add Re	quest 🗸

Additional search parameters can be entered into the fields; however, this is not necessary since the member is uniquely identifiable by their SFHP ID or CIN.

Upon selecting **Search**, the list of results is displayed below, unless there are no members matching the search criteria.

The columns displayed are:

COLUMN TITLE	DESCRIPTION
JIVA MEMBER ID	Unique identifier for the member, used only in Jiva.
	Providers do not need to use this ID, since the SFHP ID or
	CIN should be used.
MEMBER NAME	The member's legal name in Last, First format.
MEMBER DATE OF BIRTH	The DOB in MM/DD/YYYY format.
GENDER	Birth sex of the member as indicated on their SFHP
	enrollment. Gender identity is not listed here.
CIN	The Member's CIN is displayed if their Medi-Cal eligibility is
	shown.
SUBSCRIBER ID	The member's SFHP ID.
COVERAGE START DATE	The date the eligibility segment began.
COVERAGE END DATE	The date the eligibility segment ended or, if dated
	12/31/2078, is currently active.
GROUP NAME	The member's Line of Business for the Member ID
	searched.
	Note: If the member has both Medi-Cal and Heathy
	Workers, this column will show only the one that matches
	the SFHP ID entered.
ACTION	Add Request drop-down to create an Outpatient or
	Inpatient auth request.

Member Eligibility

It is the responsibility of providers to check the member's eligibility before creating a new authorization request. This is done by reviewing the Member Abstract.

- 1. In the New Request screen, search for the member using their SFHP ID or CIN.
- 2. In the Search Results list, select the gear \clubsuit icon in the first column then select **View Member Abstract**. The Member Information page is opened.
- 3. In the **Member Information** page, confirm the member's demographic details are correct in the Member Details and Contact sections.
 - a. Member Details: Name, Date of Birth, Birth Sex, PCP, Ethnicity, Subscriber ID
 - b. Contacts: Mailing Address, Physical Address, Phone Number(s)
- 4. Review the Member IDs, which will display the CIN for Medi-Cal members.
- 5. Check the member's eligibility segments listed in the **Policy Details** section, looking first to the Term Date* column to determine which segment is currently active (future date of 12/31/2078).

COLUMN TITLE	DESCRIPTION
GROUP	Line of Business
POLICY NAME	Medical Group
SUBSCRIBER ID	SFHP ID
EFFECTIVE DATE	The date which the eligibility segment* began.
TERM DATE	The date which the eligibility segment ended or, if dated 12/31/2078, is the current Active segment. <i>Members may have more than one current</i> <i>eligibility at a time, such as Medi-Medi (Medicare</i> <i>AB</i> + <i>Medi-Cal) or Healthy Workers</i> + <i>Medi-Cal.</i>
ELIGIBILITY STATUS	The status of the segment during the date span listed. <u>Active</u> : Member has or had active coverage during the dates listed. <u>Hold:</u> Member is or was on a Medi-Cal Hold during the dates listed and it was not lifted.

* Eligibility segments are divided by certain coverage changes, such as new coverage, change in Medical Group or PCP, or reinstatement after a Medi-Cal Hold.

Medical Group

Some members belong to delegated medical groups (DMGs) that provide UM services and make authorization decisions based on their own policies and procedures. SFHP does not review requests for DMGs. Please forward those requests directly to the delegated medical group.

Submit requests directly to the following authorizing entities:

- All American Medical Group (AAMG)
- American Specialty Health Plans of California (ASH)
- Brown & Toland (BTP)
- Carelon Behavioral Health
- Hill Physicians (HILL)
- Jade Health Care (JAD)
- North East Medical Services (NEMS)
- North East Medical Services with San Francisco Health Network (SFHN)
- Pharmacy Prescriptions
- Vision Service Plan (VSP)

For more information, visit <u>https://www.sfhp.org/programs/medi-cal/your-care-</u> network/#YourMedicalGroup.

Outpatient Prior-Authorizations

Use the provider portal to request prior authorization of outpatient services like office visits, radiology, durable medical equipment, and ambulatory procedures. Some CPT and HCPCS service codes will not require prior authorization, and some will generate automatic approvals. All other codes will require medical necessity review by the SFHP Prior-Authorizations Nurse team.

Request routine services up to 3 months before the service date. Expedited services should occur in less than 5 business days from submission and meet Medi-Cal guidelines for expedited requests. If a service has already occurred, SFHP considers it retrospective. This type must meet certain guidelines for SFHP to review the request.

Routine Outpatient Pre-Service Requests

- After reviewing <u>Member Eligibility</u>, select the Add Request drop-down in the Action column.
 - Search results may display multiple eligibility rows. The rows can have both current and past **Coverage End Dates**.
 - Select any row and **Add Request**. The system will automatically apply the most recent coverage regardless of the selection.
- Select **Outpatient** in the drop-down to open the **Outpatient Request** screen.
- Make the following selections in the **Episode Details** section:
 - **Request Type**: Prior-Authorization
 - Use **Prior Authorization** for requests that will take place in the future.
 - Use **Retrospective** for services that have already occurred.
 - Request Prior Authorization and Retrospective services separately.
 - Use the following link for <u>retrospective requests</u>.
 - Request Priority: Routine
 - Use the following link to enter an **<u>expedited request</u>** if applicable.
 - Retro requests cannot be expedited
 - Time Request: 5 Business Days
 - This field will automatically populate based on the selected priority.
 - Reason for Request defaults to Office Visits; change if applicable.
- Reason for Request may automatically change if the first service code entered is associated with a different reason than the one selected.
- SFHP may also update the **Reason for Request** if needed.
- Verify the selected eligibility segment shown in the Policy Details section is the correct coverage for the service.
 - Select **Change Coverage** for the following reasons:
 - Medicare or COB appears as the set coverage.
 - SFHP processes authorization requests using the Medi-Cal, Medi-Medi, or Healthy Workers HMO eligibility segments only and *not* Medicare or COB.
 - The date(s) of service fall outside the dates of the eligibility segment
 - Example: a retrospective date of service occurred before the current eligibility and requires selection of a termed eligibility segment.
 - Selected eligibility doesn't cover the requested service
 - Example: Healthy Workers HMO doesn't cover a service, but Medi-Cal does.
 - In the **Change Coverage** screen, select the correct eligibility segment; then **Save**.
- Search for a **Diagnosis** by entering the ICD-10 code or its description.
 - Must add at least 1 diagnosis.
- Select Attach Providers.
 - Attach one Requesting Provider and one Rendering Provider
 - A Only attach 1 of each provider type. Deactivate any additional providers by using the gear icon .
 - **A** Enter providers before entering service codes.
 - Entering providers before the service code allows the system to determine network eligibility and whether a code requires prior authorization.

Steps ↓	Attaching the <u>same</u> Requesting and Rendering providers	Steps ↓	Attaching <u>different</u> Requesting and Rendering providers
1	Search for the Provider.	1	Search for the Requesting Provider.
2	Select Multiple Attach <i>2 times</i> from the gear 犩 icon.	2	Select Multiple Attach from the gear 犩 icon.
3	The 2 matching provider rows will appear above the Add button	3	Search again for the Rendering Provider.

4	Leave 1 of the provider roles as Requesting; change the other provider role to Rendering .	4	Select Multiple Attach from the gear © icon a second time to attach the Rendering provider.
5	Select Attach at the bottom.	5	Change Provider Role from Requesting to Rendering for the second provider. The provider role defaults to Requesting and needs to be changed to Rendering manually
			when applicable.

- Add Contacts. SFHP requires a Phone Contact and a Fax Contact for processing.
 - **A** Use **Requesting Provider** as the **Fax Contact** type; other contact types will not fax letters.
 - Use any contact type for the **Phone Contact.**
 - Follow the steps in the table below to add contacts:

Fax		Phone	
Steps	Add Fax Contact	Steps	Add Phone Contact
$\mathbf{\Lambda}$		$\mathbf{\Lambda}$	
1	Enter Name & Clinic/Department	1	Leave already entered Name
2	Select the Contact Type dropdown. Type "req" into search and select Requesting Provider from the list.	2	Select Uncheck All from the Contact Type dropdown to remove the previous selection.
3	Select Fax in the Phone Type field	3	Type "pro" into the search and select Provider from the list <i>Can select other Contact Types for</i> Phone Contacts if applicable
4	Enter Fax number in the Phone Number field	4	Select Phone in the Phone Type field Do not select FAX for phone numbers.
5	Select Add.	5	Enter the phone number

	Contact record displays above the Add button.		
6	Clear the Contact Type, Phone Type , and Phone Number fields before entering the next Contact	6	Select Add. Once all contact records are added, select Save .

- Edit newly added **Contacts** from the gear icon ⁽²⁾ if applicable.
- Enter at least 1 Service Code.
 - Attach providers before adding service codes.
 - Select *Authorization Request via Provider Portal* from the Service Type dropdown.
 - Place of Service optional to enter
- Code Type defaults to CPT. Select HCPCS from the dropdown if applicable.
 - Search by service code or its description.
 - Select code in blue popup to add
 - Add a modifier if applicable
 - Add at least 1 unit to the **Requested #** field; Do not enter "0".
 - The **Start Date** defaults to today's date (the day of entry).
 - Date(s) of service can occur on any day or days between the start date and end date
 - No need to make the **Start Date** the date of service
 - Enter any **end date** as a placeholder; the system will auto-calculate the correct date once saved
 - Once service details are entered, select Add.
 - Added services will display in the **Service Request** table.
 - Cannot modify service codes once added.
 - Delete and reenter incorrect codes by selecting the circle-backslash icon to the left of the code
- Add supporting **documentation**.
 - Select the Browse button to upload a file.
 - Enter the **Document Title, Type,** and **Description**.
- Leave a **note** with information pertinent to the request.
 - Select *Provider Portal* as the note type.

- Select *Provider Portal – Urgent Justification* for expedited requests.

- Select Submit to send to SFHP
 - Saving as Draft does not send the request to SFHP.

- To see your Draft Requests, go to the Dashboard and click on the **Pending Submission** bar in the **Work in Progress** widget.
- Select **Cancel** to remove the request if applicable

Request Details

Once submitted, the Request Details page displays information about the authorization. The system may have changed some of the information after submission to meet SFHP processing guidelines.

LABEL	DESCRIPTION
EXPECTED DECISION DATE	Date by which SFHP will process the request and
	send a Notice of Action (NOA) letter explaining the
	decision.
	*Some exceptions apply, and SFHP may delay the
	decision.
AUTHORIZATION TYPE	Also known as Episode Type and displays as OP for
	Outpatient requests and IP for Inpatient requests.
	*OP and IP are links that enter the episode when
	selected
EPISODE NUMBER	An internal reference number. Providers do not need
	to use this information.
	*Use the Authorization Number to refer to specific
	requests
EPISODE STATUS	Delineates whether a request needs review and
	displays as OpenRequest unless none of the service
	codes require prior-authorization.
AUTHORIZATION NUMBER	The unique identifier assigned to a request.
SERVICE ID	A reference number SFHP uses internally for stay and
	service lines. Providers do not need to use this
	information.
SERVICE CODE	The CPT or HCPCS code.
REQUESTED #	The number of units requested for each code.
ASSIGNED #	The number of units SFHP approved for each code.

	*The system may automatically approve certain codes
DENIED #	The number of units SFHP denied for each code, if any.
AUTH START DATE	The first date services can occur. *This date does not need to match the date of service.
AUTH END DATE	The last date services can occur. *This date does not need to match the date of service
SERVICE TYPE	Reference categories SFHP uses internally for code groupings. Providers do not need to use this information.
FREQUENCY	A default field. Providers do not need to use this information.
DECISION	An immediate determination whether to cover or review the service.
	The system will display one of the following
	Approved if the service qualifies for auto- approval.
	Pending if the service requires SFHP review.
	Authorization Not Required if the service can
	go directly to claims without review.

In the **Request Details** screen, select **Episode Abstract** to review a summary page of the request. To see the full authorization request and access additional functions, such as adding notes or documents, select the **Authorization Type** link: **OP** or **IP**.

Request Details											
Episode Abstract											
	Exp	pected Decision Date	: 11/04/2024	Authorization Type : OP		Episode Number :	90506	Episode Status : OpenRe	quest Authorization Nu	mber : 241000119	
Authorization Details		Service ID	Service Code	Requested #	Assigned #	Denied	Auth Start Date	Auth End Date	Service Type	Frequency	Decision
		191513	93317(CPT)	1	0	0	10/28/2024	10/27/2025	EXCLUDED SERVICES	Per Day	Pending
		191514	99252(CPT)	3	0	0	10/28/2024	10/27/2025	B_INPATIENT SERVICES - NO AUTH PAR ONLY	Per Day	Pending
Authorization Drug Details	E	pisode Abstract				No Special	lty Drug Requests Adde	đ			

Expedited Outpatient Requests

Providers should create **Expedited** requests for medically urgent pre-services. Retrospective services do not qualify for urgent processing. Expedited requests require a rationale. Leave a note with the **Note Type** "*Provider Portal – Urgent Justification Note*" and explain the reason why the request requires urgent processing.

Elective or non-medically urgent surgeries and procedures submitted as expedited due to imminent service dates do not meet expedited guidelines per the Department of Healthcare Services (DHCS). SFHP will downgrade these requests to a **Routine** priority.

- 1. To create an expedited request, select Menu then New Request.
- 2. Search for the member
- 3. Select the gear icon @ next to the member's name to View Member Abstract.
- 4. Verify <u>Member Eligibility</u> in the **Policy Details** section above.
- 5. Select the Add Request drop-down in the Action column:
 - Search results may display multiple eligibility rows for a single member. The rows can have both current and past **Coverage End Dates**.
 - Select any row and **Add Request**. The system will automatically apply the most recent coverage regardless of the selection.
- 6. Select **Outpatient** in the drop-down to open the **Outpatient Request** screen.
- 7. Make the following selections in the **Episode Details** section:
 - **Request Type**: Prior-Authorization
 - Expedited requests cannot be retrospective
 - If the service has already occurred, go to <u>Retrospective Outpatient</u> <u>Requests</u>.
 - Request Priority: Expedited
 - Use the following link to enter **<u>Routine Outpatient Requests</u>** if applicable.



- SFHP cannot process submissions that have both retrospective and prospective dates listed together. Request **Prior Authorization** and **Retrospective** services separately.
- **Time Request** is a read-only field that displays the timeframe during which SFHP will review a request. SFHP views all expedited requests within 24 hours for triaging; however, SFHP has up to 72 hours to render a decision.

- Reason for Request defaults to Office Visits; change if applicable.
 - Reason for Request may automatically change if the first service code entered is associated with a different reason than the one selected.
 - SFHP may also update the **Reason for Request** if needed.
- 8. Verify the selected **eligibility** segment shown in the **Policy Details** section is the correct coverage for the service.
 - Select Change Coverage for the following reasons
 - *Medicare* or *COB* appears as the set coverage.
 - SFHP processes authorization requests using the Medi-Cal, Medi-Medi, or Healthy Workers HMO eligibility segments only and *not* Medicare or COB.
 - The date(s) of service fall outside the dates of the eligibility segment
 - Example: a retrospective date of service occurred before the current eligibility and requires selection of a termed eligibility segment.
 - The selected eligibility doesn't cover the requested service.
 - Example: Healthy Workers HMO doesn't cover a service but Medi-Cal does
 - In the **Change Coverage** screen, select the correct eligibility segment then **Save**.
- 9. Search for a **Diagnosis** by entering the ICD-10 code or its description.
 - Add at least 1 diagnosis code.
- 10. Select Attach Providers.
 - Attach 1 Requesting Provider and 1 Rendering Provider.
 - A Only attach *1 of each provider type.* Deactivate any additional providers by using the gear icon **a**.
 - **A** Enter providers before entering service codes.
 - Entering providers before the service code allows the system to determine network eligibility and whether a code requires prior authorization.

Steps	Attaching the <i>same</i> Requesting	Steps	Attaching different Requesting and
\downarrow	and Rendering providers	1	Rendering providers
1	Search for the Provider.	1	Search for the Requesting Provider.
2	Select Multiple Attach 2 times	2	Select Multiple Attach from the
2	from the gear 🅸 icon.	Z	gear 犩 icon.
	The 2 matching provider rows		Search again for the Rendering
3	will appear above the Add	3	Provider.
	button		

ENTER PROVIDERS

4	Leave 1 of the provider roles as Requesting; change the other provider role to Rendering .	4	Select Multiple Attach from the gear I icon a second time to attach the Rendering provider.
5	Select Attach at the bottom.	5	Change Provider Role from Requesting to Rendering for the second provider. <i>The provider role defaults to</i> Requesting and needs to be changed to Rendering manually when applicable.

11. Add Contacts.

- SFHP requires a **Phone Contact** and a **Fax Contact** for processing.
- **A** Use **Requesting Provider** as the **Fax Contact** type; other contact types will not fax letters.
- Use any contact type for the **Phone Contact**.

Fax		Phon	
Steps	Add Fax Contact	е	Add Phone Contact
↓ ↓		Steps	
		\checkmark	
1	Enter Name & Clinic/Department	1	Leave already entered Name
	Select the Contact Type dropdown.		Select Uncheck All from the Contact
2	Type "req" into search and select	2	Type dropdown to remove the
	Requesting Provider from the list.		previous selection.
	Select Fax in the Phone Type field		Type "pro" into the search and
			select Provider from the list
3		3	
			Can select other Contact Types for
			Phone Contacts if applicable
	Enter Fax number in the Phone		Select Phone in the Phone Type
	Number field		field
4		4	
			A Do not select FAX for phone
			numbers.

ENTER CONTACTS

	Select Add.		Enter the phone number
5	Contact record displays above the	5	
	Add button.		
	Clear the Contact Type, Phone Type,		Select Add.
6	and Phone Number fields before		Once all contact records are added,
	entering the next Contact		select Save .

- Edit newly added Contacts from the gear icon 🌣 if applicable
- 12. Enter one or more **Service Codes**.
 - Attach providers before adding service codes.
 - Select *Authorization Request via Provider Portal* from the Service Type dropdown.
 - Place of Service optional to enter
 - Code Type defaults to CPT. Select HCPCS from the dropdown if applicable.
 - Search for services by the code or the description.
 - Select the blue popup after entering a code in order to add it.
 - Add a **Modifier** if applicable
 - Add at least 1 unit to the **Requested #** field; do not enter "0".
 - The Start Date defaults to today's date (the day of entry).
 - Date(s) of service can occur on any day or days between the start date and end date.
 - No need to make the **Start Date** the date of service.
 - Enter any **end date** as a placeholder; the system will auto-calculate the correct date once saved.
 - Once all service details are entered, select Add.
 - Added services display in the **Service Request** table.
 - Cannot modify service codes once added.
 - Delete and reenter incorrect codes by selecting the circle-backslash icon to the left of the code.

13. Add supporting **documentation**.

- Select the Browse button to upload a file.
- Enter the **Document Title, Type,** and **Description**.
- 14. Leave a **note** with information pertinent to the request.
 - Select *Provider Portal* as the note type.
 - Select *Provider Portal Urgent Justification* for expedited requests.
- 15. Select Submit to send to SFHP.
 - Save as Draft does not send the request to SFHPs.
 - To see Draft Requests, go to the Dashboard and click on the **Pending Submission** bar in the **Work in Progress** widget.

• Select **Cancel** to remove the request if applicable.

Request Details

Once submitted, the Request Details page displays information about the authorization. The system may have changed some of the information after submission to meet SFHP processing guidelines.

Label	Description
Expected decision date	Date by which SFHP will process the request and send a
	Notice of Action (NOA) letter explaining the decision.
	*Some exceptions apply, and SFHP may delay the
	decision.
Authorization type	Also known as Episode Type and displays as OP for
	Outpatient requests and IP for Inpatient requests. *OP and IP are links that enter the episode when selected
Episode number	An internal reference number. Providers do not need to use this information.
	*Use the Authorization Number to refer to specific requests
Episode status	Delineates whether a request needs review and
	displays as OpenRequest unless none of the service
	codes require prior authorization.
Authorization number	The unique identifier assigned to a request.
Service ID	A reference number SFHP uses internally for stay and
	service lines. Providers do not need to use this
	information.
Service Code	The CPT or HCPCS service code.
Requested #	The number of units requested for each code.
Assigned #	The number of units SFHP approved for each code.
	*The system may automatically approve certain codes
Denied #	The number of units SFHP denied for each code, if any.
Auth Start Date	The first date services can occur.
	*This date does not need to match the date of service.
Auth end date	The last date services can occur.
	*This date does not need to match the date of service

Service type	Reference categories SFHP uses internally for code groupings.
Frequency	A default field. Providers do not need to use this information.
Decision	 An immediate determination whether to cover or review the service. The system will display one of the following decisions: Approved if the service qualifies for auto-approval. Pending if the service requires SFHP review. Authorization Not Required if the service can go directly to claims without review

In the Request Details screen, select **Episode Abstract** to review a summary page of the request.

To see the full authorization request and access additional functions, such as adding notes or documents, select the **Authorization Type** link: **OP** or **IP**.

Retrospective Outpatient Requests

Retrospective services have a date of service in the past. SFHP reviews retrospective requests under certain circumstances, such retroactive eligibility or non-disclosure of coverage at the time of service. Submit retrospective requests within 30 days of the date of service for SFHP to review.

- 1. To create a retrospective request, select **Menu** then **New Request**.
- 2. Search for the member.
- 3. Select the **gear** icon [©] next to the member's name to **View Member Abstract.**
- 4. Verify <u>Member Eligibility</u> in the **Policy Details** section above.
- 5. Select the **Add Request** drop-down in the **Action** column.
 - Search results may display multiple eligibility rows. The rows can have both current and past **Coverage End Dates**.
 - Select the row that corresponds to the retrospective date of service and Add Request.
- 6. Select **Outpatient** in the drop-down to open the **Outpatient Request** screen.
- 7. Make the following selections in the **Episode Details** section:
 - Request Type: Retrospective

• Request Priority: Routine

Retrospective requests cannot have an expedited priority
 SFHP cannot process submissions that have both retrospective
 and prospective dates of service listed together. Request **Prior Authorization** and **Retrospective** services separately.

- **Time Request** is a read-only field that displays the timeframe during which SFHP will review a request. SFHP reviews retrospective requests within 30 days.
- Reason for Request defaults to Office Visits; change if applicable.
 - Reason for Request may automatically change if the first service code entered is associated with a different reason than the one selected.
 - SFHP may also update the **Reason for Request** if needed.
- 8. Verify the selected **eligibility** segment shown in the **Policy Details** section is the correct coverage for the service.
 - Select **Change Coverage** for the following reasons
 - *Medicare* or *COB* appears as the set coverage.
 - SFHP processes authorization requests using the Medi-Cal, Medi-Medi, or Healthy Workers HMO eligibility segments only and *not* Medicare or COB.
 - The date(s) of service fall outside the dates of the eligibility segment.
 - Example: a retrospective date of service occurred before the current eligibility and requires selection of a termed eligibility segment.
 - The selected eligibility doesn't cover the requested service.
 - Example: Healthy Workers HMO doesn't cover a service but Medi-Cal does
 - In the **Change Coverage** screen, select the correct eligibility segment then **Save**.
- 9. Search for a **Diagnosis** by entering the ICD-10 code or its description.
 - Add at least 1 diagnosis code.
- 10. Select Attach Providers.
 - Attach 1 Requesting Provider and 1 Rendering Provider.
 - A Only attach 1 of each provider type. Deactivate any additional providers by using the gear icon .
 - A Enter providers before entering service codes.
 - Entering providers before the service code allows the system to determine network eligibility and whether a code requires prior authorization.

Step	Attaching the same Requesting	Step	Attaching different Requesting and
s	and Rendering providers	s	Rendering providers
\downarrow		\downarrow	
1	Search for the Provider.	1	Search for the Requesting Provider.
2	Select Multiple Attach 2 times	2	Select Multiple Attach from the gear 🕸
2	from the gear 犩 icon.	2	icon.
	The 2 matching provider rows will		Search again for the Rendering
3	appear above the Add button	3	Provider.
	Leave 1 of the provider roles as		Select Multiple Attach from the gear 犩
4	Requesting; change the other	4	icon a second time to attach the
	provider role to Rendering.		Rendering provider.
	Select Attach at the bottom.		Change Provider Role from Requesting
			to Rendering for the second provider.
5		5	
			The provider role defaults to
			Requesting and needs to be changed to
			Rendering manually when applicable.

ENTER PROVIDERS

11. Add Contacts.

- SFHP requires a **Phone Contact** and a **Fax Contact** for processing.
- **A** Use **Requesting Provider** as the **Fax Contact** type; other contact types will not fax letters.
- Use any contact type for the **Phone Contact**.

Fax Steps ↓	Add Fax Contact	Phone Steps ↓	Add Phone Contact
1	Enter Name & Clinic/Department	1	Leave already entered Name
2	Select the Contact Type dropdown. Type "req" into search and select Requesting Provider from the list.	2	Select Uncheck All from the Contact Type dropdown to remove the previous selection.

ENTER CONTACTS

3	Select Fax in the Phone Type field	3	Type "pro" into the search and select Provider from the list <i>Can select other</i> Contact Types <i>for</i> Phone Contacts <i>if applicable</i>
4	Enter Fax number in the Phone Number field	4	Select Phone in the Phone Type field Do not select FAX for phone numbers.
5	Select Add. Contact record displays above the Add button.	5	Enter the phone number
6	Clear the Contact Type , Phone Type , and Phone Number fields before entering the next Contact		Select Add. Once all contact records are added, select Save .

12. Enter one or more **Service Codes**.

- Attach providers before adding service codes.
- Select *Authorization Request via Provider Portal* from the Service Type dropdown.
- Place of Service is optional to enter
- **Code Type** defaults to **CPT**. Select **HCPCS** from the dropdown if applicable.
- Search for services by the code or the description.
- Select the blue popup after entering a code in order to add it.
- Add a **Modifier** if applicable.
- Add at least 1 unit to the **Requested #** field; do not enter "0".
- The Start Date defaults to today's date (the day of entry)
 - Date(s) of service can occur on any day or days between the start date and end date.
 - No need to make the **Start Date** the date of service.
- Enter any **end date** as a placeholder; the system will auto-calculate the correct date once saved.
- Once all service codes are entered, select Add.
 - Added services display in the **Service Request** table.
 - Cannot modify service codes once added
 - Delete and reenter incorrect codes by selecting the circle-backslash icon to the left of the code.
- 13. Add supporting **documentation**.

- Select the **Browse** button to upload a file.
- Enter the **Document Title, Type,** and **Description**.
- 14. Leave a **note** with information pertinent to the request.
- 15. Select **Provider Portal** as the note type.
 - Do not select **Provider Portal Urgent Justification.**
 - Retrospective requests cannot have an expedited priority
- 16. Select Submit to send to SFHP.
 - Save as Draft does not send the request to SFHP.
 - To see **Draft Requests**, go to the **Dashboard** and click the **Pending Submission** bar in the **Work in Progress** widget.
 - Select **Cancel** to remove the request if applicable.

Episode View in Jiva

Jiva calls **Authorizations**, *Episodes*. After submitting an Episode, view the request details in the **Episode-Centric View (ECV)**. Here the episode appears in 3 different main parts: **Auth Banner** across the top, **Stay and Service Requests** on the left, and **Authorization Info** on the right.



*Adding a provider is not needed if there are already 2 providers attached. For OP requests, there should be 1 Requesting and 1 Rendering only. For IP requests, there should be 1

Requesting and 1 Inpatient Facility only. Do not attach more than 2 providers.

Auth Banner

The Auth Banner displays important details across the top of the page

LABEL	DESCRIPTION
STATUS	Episodes created on the portal show a status of OpenRequest . SFHP will change this to one of the following: Open before review, Closed after review, or Voided for various reasons.
STATUS REASON	Explains why the status is open, closed, or voided. Providers will most often see variations of Approved , Denied , Authorization not Required , or Voided .
ASSIGNED TO	Displays the worklist the episode appears in or the name of the person working on the request.
ASSIGNED REVIEWER	If an episode requires review by a physician, the physician's name displays here.
AUTHORIZATION NUMBER	Unique identifier assigned to an episode
AUTH COVERAGE	Type of insurance applied to the episode: Medi-Cal , Medi-Medi , or Healthy Worker's HMO . *If Medicare or COB display here, change the eligibility
REASON FOR REQUEST	The kind of service the member will receive, such as Office Visit or Surgeries with Anesthesia .
AUTHORIZED	Contact information of those authorized to make requests/decisions for the member.
RELATED EPISODE LINK	SFHP will link certain related requests, such as those that require separate episodes for services and facility fees.
EPISODE DETAILS LINK	Popup opens showing a condensed view of the following fields: Status, Status Reason, Primary Dx, Facility, Provider, Assigned To, Assigned Reviewer, Authorization Number, Auth Coverage, and Reason for Request.

Stay/Service Request

Details related to the **Service Codes** or **Stay Lines** display in the pane on the left. Expand this section by clicking on the vertical toggle bar in the middle.

LABEL	DESCRIPTION
STAY REQUEST	Overnight stay for inpatient/planned admissions
LEVEL OF CARE	Type of care required during a stay, such as Acute
	Rehab or Med-Surge.

SERVICE REQUEST	Type of visit or procedure for Outpatient and Planned Admission requests.
SERVICE CODE	CPT or HCPCS billing code.
REQUEST PRIORITY	Expedited for urgent service and Routine for all other services. *Expedited requests are those that would pose an imminent threat to the member's health if not processed within an urgent timeframe.
REQUEST RECEIVED DATE	Date SFHP received the request for services; this is also the date the provider submits the service.
AUTH START DATE	The first date services can occur. *This date does not need to match the date of service.
AUTH END DATE	The last date services can occur. *This date does not need to match the date of service
DUE DATE	Date by which SFHP will complete review and notify the provider of the decision by fax. *5 business days for routine requests and up to 72 hours for expedited requests.
REQUEST TYPE	Select Concurrent Review for members admitted to an inpatient facility, Prior-Authorizations for outpatient services requested before the service date, and Retrospective for services that occurred in the past.
DECISION	An immediate determination whether to cover or review the service.
	 The system will display one of the following decisions: Approved if the service qualifies for auto- approval. Pending if the service requires SFHP review. Authorization Not Required if the service
REASON FOR DECISION	claims can be reimbursed without review.
	Approval, Meets Guidelines, or Not a Benefit.
REQUESTED #	Number of units requested for each code.
ASSIGNED #	Number of units SFHP approved for each code. *The system may automatically approve certain codes
DENIED #	Number of units SFHP denied for each code.
MODIFIER	Used only for DME equipment: enter RR for rental equipment and NU for purchase of new equipment.

Auth Information

The right pane displays additional auth details and is divided into 4 sections: **Notes**, **Diagnosis**, **Documents**, and **Providers**.

LABEL	DESCRIPTION
NOTE	Shows the last note entered along with related
	information, such as Username and Note Type.
ADD NOTES	Enter a new note in the episode.
VIEW EPISODE NOTES	Opens a new window that displays all notes entered
	within the episode.
DIAGNOSIS	View entered diagnoses
ADD DIAGNOSIS	Enter additional diagnoses
ACTIONS	Deactivate a diagnosis by clicking on the circle-
	backslash 🖉 icon.
ADD DOCUMENT	Upload additional documents
EPISODE VIEW	View documents attached to the episode
MEMBER VIEW	View documents attached to the member and not
	necessarily associated with an episode.
PROVIDERS	Requesting Provider and Rendering Provider; attach 1
	of each provider type. Deactivate any additional
	providers using the gear 🄹 icon.

Inpatient Prior Authorizations (Planned Admissions)

SFHP considers inpatient procedures requested prior to the service date as **Planned Admissions**. Request **Planned Admissions** from the **Provider Portal** before the member is admitted. If already admitted, the request should go to the SFHP **Concurrent Review** team and not the **Prior Authorizations** team. SFHP does not require prior authorization for emergency services.

- Determine Member Eligibility
 - Search results may display multiple eligibility rows. The rows can have both current and past **Coverage End Dates**.
 - Select any row to **Add Request**. The system will automatically apply the most recent coverage regardless of the selection.
- Select the **Add Request** drop-down in the **Action** column.
- Select Inpatient in the drop-down to open the Inpatient Request screen.
- Make the following selections in the **Episode Details** section:
 - **Request Type**: Prior-Authorization
 - This field defaults to Concurrent Review; Change to Prior-Authorization for Planned Admissions.

- Prior authorization requests must have an admission date in the future. If already admitted, submit the request for <u>concurrent review</u> either via the portal or by faxing a face sheet to (415) 547-7822.
- Cannot select Retrospective for planned admissions
 - If a member has already discharged, send to the Concurrent Review team for retrospective review.
- **Request Priority**: *Routine* or *Expedited*.
 - Select expedited if the service is medically urgent and would pose an imminent threat to the member's health if not performed within an urgent timeframe.
 - Select **routine** for all other service types.



Elective or non-medically urgent surgeries and procedures submitted as **Expedited** due to imminent service dates do not meet expedited guidelines per the Department of Healthcare Services (DHCS). SFHP will downgrade these requests to a **Routine** priority.

- Time Request: 5 Business Days for Routine or 24 Hours for Expedited
 - This field will automatically populate a timeframe based on the selected priority
- Admit Type: Planned Admission
- Reason for Request: Acute Inpatient (age 21+) or Pediatric/Neonatal (age <21)
- Select **Change Coverage** for the following reasons:
 - Medicare or COB appears as the set coverage.
 - SFHP processes authorization requests using the Medi-Cal, Medi-Medi, or Healthy Workers HMO eligibility segments only and not Medicare or COB.
 - The date(s) of service fall outside the dates of the eligibility segment
 - Select the eligibility segment that corresponds with the date of service
 - The selected eligibility doesn't cover the requested service
 - **Example**: Healthy Workers HMO doesn't cover a service, but Medi-Cal does. Change to the Medi-Cal eligibility segment.
- Save after selecting the correct eligibility segment if applicable.
- Search for a **Diagnosis** by entering the **ICD-10** code or its description.
 - Episodes require at least 1 valid diagnosis code.
- Select Attach Providers.
 - Attach one **Requesting Provider** and one **Rendering Provider**

- **A** Only attach 1 of each provider type. Deactivate any additional providers by using the gear **\$** icon.
- A Enter providers before entering service codes.
 - The system needs to determine eligibility (in-network vs. out-of-network) to determine whether a service code requires prior authorization, and the providers must be entered before the service code for the system to do this.

Steps	Attaching the <u>same</u> Requesting	Steps	Attaching different Requesting and
\downarrow	and Rendering providers	1	Rendering providers
1	Search for the Provider.	1	Search for the Requesting Provider.
2	Select Multiple Attach 2 times	2	Select Multiple Attach from the
	from the gear 🏶 icon.		gear 犩 icon.
3	The 2 matching provider rows	3	Search again for the Rendering
	will appear above the Add		Provider.
	button		
4	Leave 1 of the provider roles as	4	Select Multiple Attach from the
	Requesting; change the other		gear 犩 icon a second time to attach
	provider role to Rendering .		the Rendering provider.
5	Select "Attach" at the bottom.	5	Change Provider Role from
			Requesting to Rendering for the
			second provider.
			The second descents defended as
			i ne provider role defaults to
			Requesting and needs to be
			changed to Rendering manually
			when applicable.

- Add Contacts: SFHP requires a Phone Contact and a Fax Contact for processing.
- Use **Requesting Provider** as the **Fax Contact** type; other contact types will not fax letters.
- Use any contact type for the Phone Contact
- Follow the steps in the table below to add contacts:

Fax Steps ↓	Add Fax Contact	Phone Steps ↓	Add Phone Contact
1	Enter Name & Clinic/Department	1	Leave already entered Name
2	Select the Contact Type dropdown. Type "req" into search and select Requesting Provider from the list.	2	Select Uncheck All from the Contact Type dropdown to remove the previous selection.
3	Select Fax in the Phone Type field	3	Type "pro" into the search and select Provider from the list <i>Can select other</i> Contact Types <i>for</i> Phone Contacts <i>if applicable</i>
4	Enter Fax number in the Phone Number field	4	Select Phone in the Phone Type field Do not select FAX for phone numbers.
5	Select Add. Contact record displays below the Add button.	5	Enter the phone number
6	Clear the Contact Type, Phone Type , and Phone Number fields before entering the next Contact		Select Add. Once all contact records are added, select Save .

ENTER CONTACTS

- Edit newly added **Contacts** from the gear **a** icon if applicable.
- Select the following Stay Request details:
 - Service Type: Planned Admission
 - Expected Admit Date: Day admission is scheduled for
 - If not scheduled yet, add an approximate
 - Leave Actual Admit Date blank
- Enter at least one service code.
 - Attach providers before adding service codes.
 - Service Type: Planned Admission
 - Place of Service is an optional field
 - **Code Type** defaults to **CPT**; select **HCPCS** from the dropdown if applicable.
 - Search by **Service Code** or its description.
 - Select the code in the blue popup to add

- Modifiers are used for **Durable Medical Equipment** only and not required.
- Add at least 1 to **Requested #** (units) field; do not add "0".
- Start Date defaults to the Expected Admit Date.
- Enter any **end date** as a placeholder; the system will auto-calculate the correct date once saved.
 - Planned admissions typically last 3 months
 - Certain services, such as transplants, last 12 months
- Once service details are entered, select Add.
 - Added services display in the **Service Request** table.
 - Cannot modify service codes once added.
 - Delete and reenter incorrect codes by selecting the circle-backslash icon to the left of the code
- Add supporting **documentation**.
 - Select the Browse button to upload a file.
 - Enter the **Document Title**, **Type**, and **Description**.
- Leave a **Note** with information pertinent to the request.
 - Select Note Type, Provider Portal.
 - Select *Provider Portal Urgent Justification* for expedited requests *in addition to* the **Provider Portal** note.
- Select **Submit** to send to SFHP.
 - Saving as Draft does not send the request to SFHP.
 - To see Draft Requests, go to the Dashboard and click on the **Pending Submission** bar in the **Work in Progress** widget.
 - Select **Cancel** to remove the request if applicable.

Request Details

Once submitted, the Request Details page displays information about the authorization. The system may have changed some of the information after submission to meet SFHP processing guidelines.

Label	Description
Expected decision date	Date by which SFHP will process the request and send a
	Notice of Action (NOA) letter explaining the decision.
	*Some exceptions apply, and SFHP may delay the
	decision.
Authorization Type	Also known as Episode Type and displays as OP for
	Outpatient requests and IP for Inpatient requests.

	* OP and IP are links that enter the episode when
	selected
Episode number	An internal reference number. Providers do not need to
	use this information.
	*Use the Authorization Number to refer to specific
	requests
Episode status	Delineates whether a request needs review and
	displays as OpenRequest unless none of the service
	codes require prior-authorization.
Authorization number	The unique identifier assigned to a request.
Service ID	A reference number SFHP uses internally for stay and
	service lines. Providers do not need to use this
	information.
Service Code	The CPT or HCPCS service code.
Requested #	The number of units requested for each code.
Assigned #	The number of units SFHP approved for each code.
	*The system may automatically approve certain codes
Denied #	The number of units SFHP denied for each code.
Auth Start Date	The first date services can occur.
	*This date does not need to match the date of service.
Auth end date	The last date services can occur.
	*This date does not need to match the date of service
Service Type	A reference number SFHP uses internally for code
	groupings. Providers do not need to use this
	information.
Frequency	A default field. Providers do not need to use this
	information.
Decision	An immediate determination whether to cover or
	review the service.
	The system will display one of the following decisions:
	 Approved if the service qualifies for auto-
	approval.
	• Pending if the service requires SFHP review.
	Authorization Not Required if the service can go
	directly to claims without review

In the Request Details screen, select **Episode Abstract** to review a summary page of the request.

To see the full authorization request and access additional functions, such as adding notes or documents, select the **Authorization Type** link: **OP** or **IP**.

Inpatient Admissions

Requests for authorization after the member has been admitted can be submitted via the Provider Portal, or a face sheet can be faxed to (415) 547-7822. No prior authorization is required for emergency department or urgent care center services.

Concurrent Review

All acute inpatient hospital stays where the member is currently in-house are considered concurrent and processed as expedited.

- 1. After reviewing <u>Member Eligibility</u>, select the **Add Request** drop-down in the **Action** column.
 - Note that the member may have multiple rows displayed in the search results, some of which may have a Coverage End Date in the past. The <u>Add Request</u> option can be selected from any row because the authorization request will automatically get created using the member's most recent coverage.
- 2. Select Inpatient in the drop-down. The Inpatient Request screen is opened.
- 3. In the **Episode Details** section, select:
 - Request Type: Concurrent Review
 - For Planned Admission requests, see Prior Authorizations.
 - If the member is already discharged, see **<u>Retrospective Review</u>**.
 - Request Priority: Expedited



If an authorization was already given for the elective admission, a new request should not be submitted. Fax the face sheet to (415) 547-7822.

- Time Request: 24 Hours
 - This is a read-only field which displays the time in which a response can be expected.
- Admit Type:
 - Behavioral: Psychiatric care only
 - Psychiatric emergency medical conditions do not require authorization from SFHP.
 - Born on Admission: The member (if enrolled) or member's child (if not enrolled) was born during the admission

- Direct Admission: Admission originating from the community or health facility
- Emergency: Admission originating from the hospital's ED
- Planned Admission: Do <u>not</u> use this for Concurrent Review requests
 - Only the Request Type of <u>Prior-Authorization</u> can be used with this Admit Type.
- Transfer from Acute Hospital: Admission originating from an acute hospital
- Reason for Request:
 - Acute Inpatient: Acute admission for a member 21+ years of age.
 - **Pediatric/Neonatal:** Acute admission for a member <21 years of age.
 - Maternity: Acute admission which resulted in delivery
 - These should <u>not</u> be used for Concurrent Review requests:
 - Acute Rehab
 - Carve-Out
 - Custodial Care: See
 - Gender-Affirming Services
 - Hospice
 - Skilled Nursing Facility
 - Transplant

Inpatient Request				
Episode Details	Request Type *	Concurrent Review	, Request Priority *	Expedited ~
			Admit Type \star	Emergency
	Time Request	24 Hours	Reason for Request *	Acute Inpatient ~

- 4. Search for a **Diagnosis** by ICD-10 code or description.
 - At least one diagnosis code must be added.
- 5. Add one **Requesting Provider** and one **Inpatient Facility**.
 - Only **1** of each should be added. Do not add more than these 2 providers.

Steps	Attaching the <u>same</u> provider for Requesting and Inpatient Facility	Attaching <u>different</u> providers for Requesting and Inpatient Facility
1	Search for the Provider.	Search for the Requesting Provider.
2	Select "Multiple Attach" <u>twice</u> from the gear 🏶 icon.	Select "Multiple Attach" from the gear 🔹 icon.

3	Change provider role from "Requesting" to "Inpatient Facility" on <u>one</u> of the providers listed.	Search for the Inpatient Facility. Note: The role is defaulted to "Requesting", so this must be changed.
4	Select "Attach" at the bottom.	Change Provider Role from <i>Requesting</i> to <i>Inpatient Facility</i> .
5		Select "Multiple Attach" from the gear 🤹 icon again. Select "Attach".

- 6. Add **Contacts** for <u>Phone</u> and <u>Fax</u> using the Contact Type of *Requesting Provider*.
 - The authorization request cannot be submitted until both Phone and Fax contact records are added.
 - For the Fax contact record, the Contact Type of *Requesting Provider* must be used.
 - This Contact Type is associated with the letter, so selecting Requesting Provider for the fax record reduces processing time.
 - For the Phone contact record, any Contact Type can be selected from the look-up.
- 7. Select the following **Stay Request** details:
 - Service Type: Medical Care
 - Actual Admit Date



Do not enter Service Codes. This is used for Planned Admission requests only.

- 8. Upload the face sheet in the **documents**.
 - Select the Browse button to upload the file from your local drive.
 - Enter the Document Title, Type, and Description.
- 9. Leave a **note**.
 - Select the **Note Type** of *Provider Portal*.
- 10. Select Submit.
 - The request is only sent to SFHP once **Submit** is selected.
 - If **Save as Draft** is selected, the request is not sent to SFHP.
 - To see your Draft Requests, click on the *Pending Submission* bar in the *Work in Progress* widget on the Dashboard.
 - If Cancel is selected, the request is removed and not saved or sent to SFHP.

Retrospective Review

For inpatient admissions, notification after the member's discharge follows the retrospective authorization request process.

- 1. After reviewing <u>Member Eligibility</u>, select the **Add Request** drop-down in the **Action** column.
 - Note that the member may have multiple rows displayed in the search results, some of which may have a Coverage End Date in the past. The <u>Add Request</u> option can be selected from any row because the authorization request will automatically get created using the member's most recent coverage.
- 2. Select Inpatient in the drop-down. The Inpatient Request screen is opened.
- 3. In the **Episode Details** section, select:
 - Request Type: Retrospective
 - If the member is currently admitted, see **<u>Concurrent Review</u>**.
 - Request Priority: Routine



If the admission was for a pre-approved elective procedure, a new request should not be submitted. Fax the face sheet to (415) 547-7822.

- Time Request: 30 Calendar Days
 - This is a read-only field which displays the time in which a response can be expected.
- Admit Type:
 - Behavioral: Psychiatric care only
 - Psychiatric emergency medical conditions do not require authorization from SFHP.
 - Born on Admission: The member (if enrolled) or member's child (if not enrolled) was born during the admission
 - Direct Admission: Admission originating from the community or health facility
 - Emergency: Admission originating from the hospital's ED
 - Planned Admission: Do not use this for Retrospective requests
 - Only the Request Type of <u>Prior-Authorization</u> can be used with this Admit Type.
 - Transfer from Acute Hospital: Admission originating from an acute hospital
- Reason for Request:
 - Acute Inpatient: Acute admission for member 21+ years of age.

- Acute Rehab: Admission to acute rehab facility or transfer to acute rehab unit.
- Carve-Out: Do not use this for Retrospective requests
- Custodial Care Maxine add here
- Gender-Affirming Services
- Hospice
- Maternity: Acute admission which resulted in delivery
- Pediatric/Neonatal: Acute admission for member <21 years of age.
- Skilled Nursing Facility Jen add here
- Transplant

Inpatient Request								
8 Episode Details	Request Type ★	Retrospective	Request Priority *	Routine				
			Admit Type ★	Emergency ~				
	Time Request	30 Days	Reason for Request *	Acute Inpatient 🗸				

- 4. Search for a **Diagnosis** by ICD-10 code or description.
 - At least one diagnosis code must be added.
- 5. Add one Requesting Provider and one Inpatient Facility.
 - Only **1** of each should be added. Do not add more than these 2 providers.

Steps	Attaching the <u>same</u> provider for Requesting and Inpatient Facility	Attaching <u>different</u> providers for Requesting and Inpatient Facility
1	Search for the Provider.	Search for the Requesting Provider.
2	Select "Multiple Attach" <u>twice</u> from the gear & icon.	Select "Multiple Attach" from the gear 🤹 icon.
3	Change provider role from "Requesting" to "Inpatient Facility" on <u>one</u> of the providers listed.	Search for the Inpatient Facility. Note: The role is defaulted to "Requesting", so this must be changed.
4	Select "Attach" at the bottom.	Change Provider Role from <i>Requesting</i> to <i>Inpatient Facility</i> .
5		Select "Multiple Attach" from the gear 🤹 icon again. Select "Attach".

- 6. Add **Contacts** for <u>Phone</u> and <u>Fax</u> using the Contact Type of *Requesting Provider*.
 - The authorization request cannot be submitted until both Phone and Fax contact records are added.

- For the Fax contact record, the Contact Type of *Requesting Provider* must be used.
 - This Contact Type is associated with the letter, so selecting Requesting Provider for the fax record reduces processing time.
- For the Phone contact record, any Contact Type can be selected from the look-up.
- 7. Select the following Stay Request details:
 - Service Type
 - Actual Admit Date



Do not enter Service Codes. This is used for Planned Admission requests only.

- 8. Upload the face sheet in the **documents**.
 - Select the Browse button to upload the file from your local drive.
 - Enter the Document Title, Type, and Description.
- 9. Leave a **note**.
 - Select the Note Type of *Provider Portal*.
- 10. Select Submit.
 - The request is only sent to SFHP once **Submit** is selected.
 - If **Save as Draft** is selected, the request is not sent to SFHP.
 - To see your Draft Requests, click on the *Pending Submission* bar in the *Work in Progress* widget on the Dashboard.
 - If Cancel is selected, the request is removed and not saved or sent to SFHP.

Post-Acute

In most cases, prior authorization should be obtained for transfer to or placement in a Skilled Nursing Facility. The pre-authorized length of stay varies based on individual member need.

- 1. After reviewing <u>Member Eligibility</u>, select the **Add Request** drop-down in the **Action** column.
 - Note that the member may have multiple rows displayed in the search results, some of which may have a Coverage End Date in the past. The <u>Add Request</u> option can be selected from any row because the authorization request will automatically get created using the member's most recent coverage.
- 2. Select Inpatient in the drop-down. The Inpatient Request screen is opened.
- 3. In the **Episode Details** section, select:
 - **Request Type**: Prior-Authorization
 - For Acute Planned Admission requests, see Prior Authorizations.

- If the member is already discharged from the nursing facility, see <u>Retrospective Review</u>.
- Request Priority: Expedited
 - If the member is awaiting discharge from an acute hospital, select Expedited; otherwise, select Routine.



If an authorization was already given for the nursing facility admission, a new request should not be submitted. Once the member is admitted, fax the face sheet to (415) 547-7822.

- Time Request: 24 Hours
 - This is a read-only field which displays the time in which a response can be expected.
- Admit Type: Transfer from Acute Hospital
- **Reason for Request:** Skilled Nursing Facility

Inpatient Request				
B Episode Details	Request Type *	Prior-Authorization ~	Request Priority *	Expedited ~
			Admit Type *	Transfer from Acute Hospital
	Time Request	24 Hours	Reason for Request *	Skilled Nursing Facility

- 4. Search for a **Diagnosis** by ICD-10 code or description.
 - At least one diagnosis code must be added.
- 5. Add one Requesting Provider and one Inpatient Facility.
 - Only **1** of each should be added. Do not add more than these 2 providers.

Steps	Attaching the <u>same</u> provider for Requesting and Inpatient Facility	Attaching <u>different</u> providers for Requesting and Inpatient Facility
1	Search for the Provider.	Search for the Requesting Provider.
2	Select "Multiple Attach" <u>twice</u> from the gear 犩 icon.	Select "Multiple Attach" from the gear 🤹 icon.
3	Change provider role from "Requesting" to "Inpatient Facility" on <u>one</u> of the providers listed.	Search for the Inpatient Facility. Note: The role is defaulted to "Requesting", so this must be changed.
4	Select "Attach" at the bottom.	Change Provider Role from <i>Requesting</i> to <i>Inpatient Facility</i> .

5	Select "Multiple Attach" from the
	gear icon again. Select "Attach".

- 6. Add **Contacts** for <u>Phone</u> and <u>Fax</u> using the Contact Type of *Requesting Provider*.
 - The authorization request cannot be submitted until both Phone and Fax contact records are added.
 - For the Fax contact record, the Contact Type of *Requesting Provider* must be used.
 - This Contact Type is associated with the letter, so selecting Requesting Provider for the fax record reduces processing time.
 - For the Phone contact record, any Contact Type can be selected from the look-up.
- 7. Select the following **Stay Request** details:
 - Service Type
 - Expected Admit Date



Do not enter Service Codes. This is used for Planned Admission requests only.

- 8. Upload supporting **documents**.
 - Select the Browse button to upload the file from your local drive.
 - Enter the Document Title, Type, and Description.
- 9. Leave a **note**.
 - Select the **Note Type** of *Provider Portal*.
- 10. Select Submit.
 - The request is only sent to SFHP once **Submit** is selected.
 - If **Save as Draft** is selected, the request is not sent to SFHP.
 - To see your Draft Requests, click on the *Pending Submission* bar in the *Work in Progress* widget on the Dashboard.
 - If Cancel is selected, the request is removed and not saved or sent to SFHP.

Long-Term Care

Authorization is required for members receiving long-term custodial care.

- 1. After reviewing <u>Member Eligibility</u>, select the **Add Request** drop-down in the **Action** column.
 - Note that the member may have multiple rows displayed in the search results, some of which may have a Coverage End Date in the past. The <u>Add Request</u> option can be selected from any row because the authorization request will automatically get created using the member's most recent coverage.

- 2. Select Inpatient in the drop-down. The Inpatient Request screen is opened.
- 3. In the **Episode Details** section, select:
 - Request Type: Prior-Authorization
 - For SNF admission requests from an acute care hospital, see **Post-Acute**.
 - If the member is already discharged from the nursing facility, see <u>Retrospective Review</u>.
 - Request Priority: Routine



If the member is currently admitted in a nursing facility, a new request should not be submitted. Call the LTC team at 1(415) 615-4530 for assistance with these members.

- Time Request: 5 Business Days
 - This is a read-only field which displays the time in which a response can be expected.
- Admit Type: Direct Admission
- Reason for Request: Custodial Care
 - Do <u>not</u> select Skilled Nursing Facility for long-term custodial care requests.

Inpatient Request								
6 Episode Details	Request Type *	Prior-Authorization	Request Priority *	Routine	•			
			Admit Type *	Direct Admission	•			
	Time Request	5 Business Days	Reason for Request *	Custodial Care	~			

- 4. Search for a **Diagnosis** by ICD-10 code or description.
 - At least one diagnosis code must be added.
- 5. Add one **Requesting Provider** and one **Inpatient Facility**.
 - Only **1** of each should be added. Do not add more than these 2 providers.

Steps	Attaching the <u>same</u> provider for Requesting and Inpatient Facility	Attaching <u>different</u> providers for Requesting and Inpatient Facility
1	Search for the Provider.	Search for the Requesting Provider.
2	Select "Multiple Attach" <u>twice</u> from the gear @ icon.	Select "Multiple Attach" from the gear 🤹 icon.
3	Change provider role from "Requesting" to "Inpatient Facility" on <u>one</u> of the providers listed.	Search for the Inpatient Facility.

		Note: The role is defaulted to "Requesting", so this must be changed.
4	Select "Attach" at the bottom.	Change Provider Role from <i>Requesting</i> to <i>Inpatient Facility</i> .
5		Select "Multiple Attach" from the gear 🄹 icon again. Select "Attach".

- 6. Add **Contacts** for <u>Phone</u> and <u>Fax</u> using the Contact Type of *Requesting Provider*.
 - The authorization request cannot be submitted until both Phone and Fax contact records are added.
 - For the Fax contact record, the Contact Type of *Requesting Provider* must be used.
 - This Contact Type is associated with the letter, so selecting Requesting Provider for the fax record reduces processing time.
 - For the Phone contact record, any Contact Type can be selected from the look-up.
- 7. Select the following Stay Request details:
 - Service Type
 - Expected Admit Date



Do not enter Service Codes. This is used for Planned Admission requests only.

- 8. Upload supporting **documents**.
 - Select the Browse button to upload the file from your local drive.
 - Enter the Document Title, Type, and Description.
- 9. Leave a **note**.
 - Select the Note Type of *Provider Portal*.
- 10. Select Submit.
 - The request is only sent to SFHP once **Submit** is selected.
 - If **Save as Draft** is selected, the request is not sent to SFHP.
 - To see your Draft Requests, click on the *Pending Submission* bar in the *Work in Progress* widget on the Dashboard.
 - If Cancel is selected, the request is removed and not saved or sent to SFHP.

Letters and Messages

Letters can be viewed in the Correspondence menu once they are faxed by SFHP to your provider.

Memt	ber Overview > IP(84330) > Lette	ers			•			Stay/Service St	ummary - Workflow - 📃 🗙
Status Closed	Status Reason Approved	Assigned To	Assigned Reviewer	Authorization Numbe 240800428	Auth Coverage MEDI-CAL (MC	BENEFIT PLAN	Reason For I Skilled Nurs	Request ing Facility	
-	1								🧹 🗆 Filters 🔻
	Letter Name		Created Date	Created User	Requested By	Stay / Service	Printed	Emailed	Faxed
٠	Approval (Post-Acute)		09/10/2024 11:36	Sentinel, Ze		185735			
٥	LTC Admission Memo		09/03/2024 14:20			185735			09/05/2024 14:00
٥	SNF Admission Memo		09/03/2024 14:20			185735			09/05/2024 14:00
٥	PCP Admission Notification		09/03/2024 14:20			185735			
0	Approval (LTC)		09/03/2024 14:15			185735			09/05/2024 14:00

Note that processing time may vary based on the request type and priority, and provision of sufficient clinical documentation to conduct utilization review. For example, for retrospective requests decisions are rendered, and notification letters are sent within 30 calendar days or, if additional information is requested, within 45 calendar days.

Interpreting Pop-Up Messages in Jiva

Pop-up messages that display in Jiva Provider Portal are intended guide or inform you on successfully completing an authorization request.

Providers must be attached before entering service codes.

Hard-stop message that displays when attempting to add a service without first attaching providers.

For Outpatient requests, a Requesting and Rendering Provider must be attached. For Inpatient requests, a Requesting Provider and Inpatient Facility must be attached. Service Codes are not needed for Inpatient requests, unless the Admit Type is a Planned Admission.

Please attach both Requesting and Rending provider roles.

Soft-stop message that displays when attempting to attach two Providers with the same Provider Role or an invalid provider for the Episode Type, such as Inpatient Facility for an Outpatient request. For example, this message will show when there are two Requesting or two Rendering providers.

For Outpatient requests, one Requesting and one Rendering Provider must be attached. For Inpatient requests, one Requesting Provider and one Inpatient Facility must be attached.

Please add Requesting Provider Contact for Phone and Fax

Hard-stop message that displays when attempting to submit a request without both Phone and Fax contact records entered. Contacts are required because SFHP needs to know which number to call for questions and where to send faxes.

It is imperative that the **Requesting Provider** Contact Type be used, especially for the fax record. Follow these steps to enter contact records in the request:

Steps	Add Fax Contact	Add Phone Contact
1	Enter Name and Clinic/Department	After selecting Add from the Fax record, the Name and Clinic/Department remain.
2	Select the Contact Type look-up and in the search bar, enter "req" to select Requesting Provider from the list.	Select the Contact Type look-up, select "Uncheck All" to remove the Requesting Provider. Search for and select the applicable type (i.e. Provider).
3	In the Telephone section, select the Phone Type of FAX .	Select the applicable Phone Type . Do not select FAX for phone numbers.
4	In the Phone Number field, enter the Fax Number .	Enter the Phone Number .
5	Select Add. The contact record is added to a list below. The fields are not cleared, but a new record can be entered in the same screen.	Select Add. Once all contact records are added, select Save .

Please enter at least one service request.

Hard-stop message that displays when attempting to submit an Outpatient request without at least one service added. All service codes should be added before submitting the request.

If codes are missing from a request which has not yet been processed, please do not submit a separate request in the portal as these will need to be merged, which can increase processing time. Please contact SFHP at 1(415) 547-7810 to add codes to an existing open request.

Not a covered service. Please continue to submit. SFHP will review and send a determination. Soft-stop message that displays when entering a service code which is not a Medi-Cal covered service. The request should still be submitted because the service may be covered upon further review. This message also gets saved as an Episode Note.

Service code(s) included in list of Experimental/Investigational list. Please enter note.

Soft-stop message that displays when entering a service code which is considered experimental or investigational. The request should still be submitted with a note and supporting clinical documentation to justify the request. This message gets saved as an Episode Note.

This code is not found in the Fee Schedule (silent code). Please continue to submit. SFHP will review and send a determination.

Soft-stop message that displays when entering a service code which does not have a specified fee for Medi-Cal. The request should still be submitted because the service may be covered upon further review. This message gets saved as an Episode Note.